

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2022

The Efficacy of Juvenile Treatment Program Services as **Evidenced by Posttreatment Re-offenses**

Michelle R. Valenzuela Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations



Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons

Walden University

College of Allied Health

This is to certify that the doctoral dissertation by

Michelle R. Valenzuela

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee

Dr. Chet Lesniak, Committee Chairperson, Psychology Faculty Dr. Benita Stiles-Smith, Committee Member, Psychology Faculty Dr. Megan Gramm, University Reviewer, Psychology Faculty

Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

Walden University 2022

Abstract

The Efficacy of Juvenile Treatment Program Services as Evidenced by Posttreatment Reoffenses

by

Michelle R. Valenzuela

MA, Walden University, 2014

BS, Walden University, 2012

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Clinical Psychology

Walden University

August 2022

Abstract

The determination of whether juvenile intervention programs are effective in the reduction of future delinquency has been an ongoing research concern among scholars for over a century. Researchers have established that intervention programs are helpful for some juveniles but have not determined if intervention treatment outcomes continue beyond adolescence. The purpose of this quantitative study was to address the efficacy of services provided within juvenile intervention programs. There is a significant amount of research on the symptomatology of delinquent behavior relating to juvenile intervention programs; however, there is no extant research that looks at the longevity of success with the connection of services rendered from juveniles into adulthood. This study addresses these gaps in previous research, focusing on the services provided within the intervention program and outcomes of continued delinquent behaviors beyond 3 years using multiple regression analysis. Social control theory was used as the theoretical framework to explore the various dynamics that contribute to juvenile delinquency. This research delivers awareness towards areas of needed improvement to reduce juvenile recidivism and create social change towards improved care within communities. Archival data were collected from a population consisting of 266 juveniles from one treatment facility in Southern California. The results of the analysis indicated that the types of services used have an impact on the outcome of success beyond 3 years and provided more detailed outcomes related to the long-term success of juvenile intervention programs. More than 75% percent of juveniles within the juvenile justice system may benefit from the results of this study.

The Efficacy of Juvenile Treatment Program Services as Evidenced by Posttreatment Re-offenses

by

Michelle R. Valenzuela

MA, Walden University, 2014

BS, Walden University, 2012

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment
of the Requirements for the Degree of
Doctor of Philosophy
Clinical Psychology

Walden University

June 2022

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank those in my life who have remained supportive during this entire journey. My father, who taught me patience with perseverance, and my mother, who taught me self-discipline. I would like to thank my friends who had more belief in me than I did in myself at times.

I am forever grateful for the people who never gave up on me and who pushed me to keep going. Thank you, Dr. Chet Lesniak, for being my chair on such quick notice. Dr. Benita Stiles-Smith, thank you for your support from the very beginning. Lastly, I want to thank my mentor Dr. Mike D'Agostin. Dr. Mike, thank you for all your patience, wisdom, and guidance.

Table of Contents

List of Tablesiv
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study
Background
Problem Statement
Purpose of the Study
Research Question and Hypotheses
Theoretical Framework
Nature of the Study
Definition of Terms
Assumptions14
Scope and Delimitations14
Limitations1:
Significance1:
Summary
Chapter 2: Literature Review
Literature Search Strategy
Theoretical Foundation
Conceptual Framework
Literature Review Key Concepts
Previous Methodologies and Methods
Intervention System

Methods within the Scope of Study	32	
Approaches to the Problem	35	
Chapter 3: Research Method	40	
Research Design and Rationale	41	
Methodology	43	
Population	43	
Sampling and Sampling Procedures	44	
Power Analysis	45	
Procedures for Using Archival Data	46	
Data Analysis Plan	47	
Threats to Validity	49	
Ethical Procedures	50	
Summary	51	
Chapter 4: Results		
Data Collection	52	
Characteristics of Sample	52	
Data Screening	53	
Results 54		
Summary	59	
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations	60	
Interpretation of Findings	62	
Limitations of the Study	67	

Recommendations	69
Implications	70
Conclusion	71
References	73

List of Tables

Table 1. Model Summary	57
Table 2. ANOVA	58
Table 3. Coefficients	59
Table 4. Descriptive Statistics	60

Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

Many adult criminals begin their life of crime during adolescence and have gone through the criminal justice system on more than one occasion (Thomas et al., 2014).

According to Piquero et al. (2013), levels of recurring, life-long, unlawful behavior are significantly higher in offenders with arrest histories beginning in adolescence.

Juvenile offenders go through various screening procedures for placement into different treatment programs shortly after entering the penal system. For example, in the California Juvenile Justice System, a juvenile charged with a crime before a conviction is assigned to a screening panel to determine the best treatment program (Greacan Associates, LLC, 2006). Treatment programs can include group homes, drug rehabilitation, parent education, or a locked juvenile detention facility. Therefore, creating the intention to reduce delinquent behaviors by providing juveniles with intervention services helps them make better choices and prevent future crimes. However, several variables can make assessing program effectiveness problematic.

Beginning with the legal standard of recidivism, the state of California defines recidivism as an arrest resulting in a charge within 3 years of an individual's release from incarceration or placement on supervision for a previous criminal conviction (Harris, 2014, p. 2). The California Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation's Division of Juvenile Justice (DJJ) uses different categories to define a juvenile recidivist. For example, depending on the youth's initial discharge status, a juvenile recidivist is an individual previously adjudicated of a serious or violent crime (California Legislative Information, 2017b); sex crime (California Legislative Information, 2017a); or

committed to DJJ and released or discharged and subsequently arrested in California, then returned or recommitted to DJJ or a California adult institution during a specified follow-up period ranging from 1 year to 3 years from release (Bacharach, 2012). The confusion about what constitutes recidivism is also not specific to California. Due to the lack of standardization of the definition of recidivism across all agencies nationwide, researching and conducting comparison evaluations of juvenile programs is a challenge (Yu, 2014).

Further obfuscating the knowledge of juvenile programs' effectiveness regarding recidivism includes the specific details of the programs and services. The details regarding the specific services rendered within the juvenile programs for rehabilitation are limited. In fact, in a study conducted through the University of Utah, researchers noted that rarely is information regarding the length of the program, format, qualifications, or the administration of each service (Florsheim et al., 2004). May et al. (2014) found that only a select few programs successfully reduced recidivism and produced positive societal changes.

Unfortunately, the gap in the literature is such that there have not been, to date, standardized definitions of recidivism applied to intervention programs, and little information has been made available about those programs. Thus, the ability to compare programs is compromised. May et al. (2014) found that the more current services utilized with treatment programs/facilities are more cost effective than effective in reducing delinquent behaviors. The purpose of the current study was to examine the efficacy of

juvenile intervention programs using a standardized definition of recidivism as the measure.

In this chapter, I describe the background to the problem under investigation, the problem statement, and the study's purpose. Following that, the research question and corresponding hypotheses, theoretical framework, nature of the study, definition of terms, assumptions, scope and delimitations, and limitations of the study are provided. The chapter concludes with a discussion of the significance of the research and a summary.

Background

Recidivism is known as a tendency to relapse into a previous condition or mode of behavior (Center for Public Safety Initiatives, 2015). For example, one measure of recidivism would include when an offender reoffends within a specific time frame.

Sometimes the class or category of crime is also specified. According to the Council of State Governments Justice Center (2014), each state has a separate definition and methodology for calculating recidivism. Likewise, because the legal definition of recidivism is not universal across every state, conflicting results arise when researchers want to make comparisons between states, determine national recidivism rates, and assess the efficacy of programs provided to juvenile offenders.

Complicating the matter is that, over the years, the legal definitions of recidivism have undergone modifications from one state to the next. Before 2014, the California definition of recidivism was vague and did not reflect a reasonable or accurate recidivism rate (Bacharach, 2012). According to the California Community Corrections Performance Incentives Act of 2009, recidivism was defined then simply as a conviction of a new

felony, but only if the felony was in a different category of offense, including when probation is revoked or terminated (Bacharach, 2012). This definition, however, was found not to be standardized in its application across agencies, leading to challenges for researchers who wished to compare and evaluate juvenile programs. For example, according to the 2009 definition in California, a juvenile first arrested for a drug offense who then committed another drug offense 6 months after the first offense would not fall under the category of recidivism because both charges were drug offenses. The juvenile would have to be arrested and charged for a completely different category of offense, such as theft, burglary, or assault, in order to fall under the recidivism umbrella.

As noted, before the current California legal standard was passed, an individual would have to have been found guilty of a separate offense different from the original offense to be recognized as a recidivist (Bacharach, 2012). The current legal standard of recidivism in California indicates anyone who is found guilty of any criminal charge within 3 years post sentence, including juveniles, is a recidivist (State of California Department of Justice, 2018). Gelm (as cited in Yu, 2014) stated, "you get what you measure. If there is no measurement of something or if it is unable to be measured, then there is no known accuracy of the policies, programs and practices having the intended impact" (p. 2).

According to the Office of the Surgeon General (2001), crime prevention and intervention programs will lessen the likelihood that youths in a treatment or intervention program will engage in delinquent or violent behavior compared to youths in a control group. Such programs are often aimed at reducing the risk of violence among youths who

display one or more risk factors for violence and preventing further violence or escalating violence among youths already involved in violent behavior (Office of the Surgeon General, 2001). Researchers have begun recognizing an association with an increase in drug use to juveniles who engage in delinquent behaviors. For example, Young et al. (2007) found that, among juvenile detainees with a substance use disorder (SUD), nearly half had multiple SUDs, the most prevalent involving alcohol and marijuana use disorders. Although there are many intervention programs available for juveniles, there is minimal information or background on the services provided or the long-term outcomes of success with such programs. In a study of 144 highly regarded adolescent treatment programs, Young et al. found that most do not adequately address critical treatment elements with enough specificity to allow replication.

Previous research has generically described juvenile intervention programs (i.e., family therapy, group therapy, etc.), neglecting to provide details on the facilitation of services within the programs (Belciug et al., 2016; Floreshem et al., 2004; Hunt et al., 2015). For example, no previous research found included posttreatment discharge plans, treatment curricula, duration of programs, whether medications are involved, or how the program facilitates the reintegration back into the home settings.

There are different types of interventions provided to juveniles. One is a juvenile detention facility. Detention facilities are secure environments where a juvenile cannot leave and must abide by the rules and regulations inside (Flores, 2003). In the group home environment, juveniles are not in a locked-down facility but are assigned to a residential facility with other juveniles to assist the juvenile outside of their familial home

environment (Orange County Grand Jury, 2014). The least invasive type of intervention is known as a wraparound intervention. In this type of intervention, the juvenile stays in their home but is court ordered to participate in specific events and meetings, and parents are more involved in the intervention process (Enwedo et al., 2015). Additionally, drug treatment facilities are known for helping offenders with drug offenses or having a history of drug use (Molidore et al., 2002). Spruit et al. (2018) noted the lack of empirical knowledge on the effectiveness of these interventions.

In sum, a more sophisticated understanding of the success of a given intervention, based on a standard definition of recidivism and the defined services with such interventions, is needed to better understand the relationship between intervention type and recidivism in juvenile offenders.

Problem Statement

The current understanding of the purpose of treatment programs for at-risk youth is to prevent future re-offenses and criminal behavior. One of the more prominent gaps in the extant literature is the lack of a detailed description and evaluation of services provided within intervention programs for juveniles. For example, Youth.gov (n.d.) provided a description of services rendered within an outreach project known as Stop Now and Plan (SNAP). SNAP comprises screenings, education, victim awareness activities, service-learning programs, substance use education and counseling, job skills training, mental health treatment, crisis intervention, family counseling, parenting skill development, and recreational programs. However, the SNAP Outreach Project self-description did not provide the details within those services that make these services

helpful and, potentially, replicable. Additionally, SNAP did not provide any information on how their services impact juvenile delinquency or recidivism.

The inability to replicate a method of approach with youth services creates a more significant likelihood for error in a program's long-term efficacy. The lack of awareness of the necessity to create services that can be duplicated across all programs, coupled with the various definitions of recidivism in use, has hindered the ability to calculate posttreatment behaviors going past 3 years accurately and its reflection on the current guidelines of recidivism.

The National Institute of Justice (2014) stated that in The Pittsburgh Youth Study, 52% to 57% of juvenile delinquents continued to reoffend up to age 25. In other words, over half of juvenile delinquents in this study continued to reoffend past the 3 years after they have been released or completed their programs. In 2014, Pennsylvania defined recidivism as a juvenile who had committed a felony or misdemeanor offense within 2 years of the case closure (Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, 2014). When each state has separate legal definitions of recidivism, the findings from a statistical standpoint do not accurately describe recidivism related to the successful outcome of intervention programs used to reduce future reoffending. Besides, if it was found in one study that over half of juvenile delinquents continued to engage in delinquent behavior, the findings on a national scale would show to be congruent.

Overall, the research problem included whether the services touted as re-offense prevention are, indeed, preventative; therefore, the study went beyond the legal definition of recidivism. In other words, looking at the data that goes beyond 3 years or continued

delinquent behaviors without having been convicted will add to the determination of the efficacy of the services provided within the programs on a long-term scale. The application of both commissions of crime any time after treatment and continued criminal delinquency without convictions will provide a more accurate determination of whether the current methods of juvenile delinquency interventions are genuinely beneficial long term or only short term.

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study was to identify and define the specific therapeutic services used within the juvenile treatment program provided and determine whether services are associated with a decline in delinquent behaviors both short term (less than 3 years) and long term (beyond 3 years) to provide a more accurate overall view of the efficacy of the juvenile intervention programs. In this study, I applied a standardized measure of recidivism and a better understanding of crime rates. Previous research stopped following their research participants at the age of 18. This research went beyond the age of 18 and discovered part of the reason why the adult facilities continue to be overcrowded.

One objective of the research was to determine the relationship between current California treatment programs designed to prevent juvenile offenders from reentering the criminal justice system and the type of posttreatment reoffending in juveniles. For example, I planned to determine the likelihood of reoffending being dependent upon the type of program completed. Such programs could include a lockdown facility, residential group home, or home treatment. And if so, the next step would be to determine what type

of services impacted the number of juveniles who reoffended after completing treatment. Examples of services include a therapeutic approach, social development, and education.

Research Question and Hypotheses

In this study, I focused on reoccurring delinquent behaviors within at-risk youth in Los Angeles County, California and how drug treatment programs impact it. The following research question and corresponding hypotheses guided the study:

Research Question: Do the types of service treatment provided within the program affect or predict the outcome to juveniles related to post program delinquency?

 H_0 : The type of service treatment provided within the program will have no significant relationship to post program delinquency.

 H_1 : The type of service treatment provided within the program will have a significant association correlated with the post program commission of delinquent behavior.

Theoretical Framework

Current research has not clearly defined the specifics related to the applications of the services provided inside treatment programs for juvenile offenders, resulting in the challenge of determining if the services within such programs are truly beneficial.

According to Kempf-Leonard and Morris (2012), social control theory (SCT) focuses primarily on external factors (e.g., home environment, social status, economic status, etc.) and the processes by which they become effective at teaching or aiding in the development of the ability to understand what is considered socially acceptable behavior

and learn shared values. According to SCT, juvenile delinquency occurs because of inadequate limitations, such as the length of time spent receiving intervention services and the reasonable restrictions implemented due to delinquent behaviors. Following the tenets of SCT, it would be predicted that intervention programs providing more acceptable services and giving better insight when looking deeper into the underlying view of human nature, including the onset of free will and choice, would decrease criminal deviance (Kempf-Leonard & Morris, 2012).

In most cases, juveniles placed in treatment programs due to a court order, attend with the intention to prevent more charges by completing a treatment program (Lynch et al., 2016). SCT offered a framework through which to research the differences between the services provided within juvenile detention facilities, like work programs and group homes, to the multisystemic therapy (MST) provided for severe offenders and determine what makes one approach more successful than the other and how these approaches affect the behavioral outcomes. This research looked to determine how intervention program's current services deter future criminal behaviors, including substance use, long term or short term.

Consequently, without having a specific description of the application of the services provided within intervention programs allows for a more significant margin of error. Intervention programs were initially developed with the intention to reduce criminal behaviors by teaching criminal offenders how to make better life choices (Hunt et al.). Having a proper, more effective framework of services provided will promote a higher level of structure, increasing the likelihood of reducing criminal behavior.

Nature of the Study

For this quantitative study, I gathered primary data from a full-service behavioral health care organization that provided substance abuse and mental health treatment. This organization operates a psychiatric hospital, residential and outpatient treatment for alcohol and drug treatment, and a family medical center. The organization is licensed and certified by California and Los Angeles County and accredited by the Joint Commission on Accreditation of Healthcare Organizations.

The study variables included program services, such as individual counseling, individual therapy, psychological services, substance use education, anger management, parent education, and if applicable, relapse prevention, community outreach, gender, age, the number of episodes or the number of times the juvenile had been readmitted back into treatment both under and over 3 years, and ethnic background.

Definition of Terms

Adjudication: The process of conducting a hearing, considering the evidence, and making a delinquency determination (Youth.gov, n.d.).

Administrative discharge: When a patient refuses to leave, the facility will send the individual to pack their belongings and walk the patient off the unit (Medicare payment and reimbursement, 2019).

Admission: The point in which a person begins an episode of care (Medicare payment and reimbursement, 2019).

Against medical advice (AMA): When a patient chooses to leave an intervention program before the treatment team's recommended discharge (Medicare payment and reimbursement, 2019).

Ages out of program: The individual cannot be admitted into the juvenile program past a certain age (National Institute of Justice, 2014).

Categorical risk level: The measured risk factor scored at three levels (National Criminal Justice Reference Services, 2018).

Disposition: The consequences of the juvenile's offense (Youth.gov, n.d.).

Detention facilities: Court-ordered, secured, locked environments where a juvenile must abide by the rules and regulations inside. In the group home environment, juveniles are not in a locked-down facility but are assigned to a residential facility with other juveniles to assist the juvenile outside of their familial home environment (National Research Council and Institute of Medicine, 2001).

Juvenile recidivist: An individual previously adjudicated of a serious or violent crime (California Legislative Information, 2017b) or sex crime (California Legislative Information, 2017a), committed to DJJ and released or discharged, and subsequently arrested in California or returned or recommitted to DJJ or a California adult institution during a specified follow-up time ranging from 1 year to 3 years from release (Bacharach, 2012).

MST: A therapeutic method used for intensive family and community-based treatment (Multisystemic Therapy Services, 2017).

Placement disruption: When an individual exits their current placement for a negative reason or does not complete the assigned program (when the parent or guardian believes it is in the juvenile's best interest; Sherman et al., 1998).

Readmission: When a patient returns to a facility from their initial admission (Medicare payment and reimbursement, 2019).

Reincarceration: When an individual has reoffended and is returned to prison (WI DOC, n.d.).

Recidivism: Any arrest resulting in a charge within 3 years of an individual's release from incarceration or placement on supervision for a previous criminal conviction (Harris, 2014).

Scared Straight Program: Type of intervention program used as an aid for parents who want to influence their child to make better choices in their life by exposing them to the realities of jail life or to the coroner to see the realities of death (San Bernardino County Sheriff's Department, n.d.).

SCT (or social bond theory): The theory with an assumption that persons will engage in delinquent behavior when their "social bond" to society is weakened (Alston et al., 1995).

Transfer discharge: The movement of a patient outside the facility at the direction of the any person employed by the facility to a different level of care (Medicare payment and reimbursement, 2019).

Wraparound intervention: A program used by the juvenile justice system where the juvenile stays in their home and is court ordered to participate in specific events and meetings; parents are more involved within the intervention process (Enwedo et al., 2015).

Assumptions

In this study, I assumed that the dependent variable of juvenile reoffenders was distributed in the population for each risk level of the independent variables (i.e., low, moderate, or high). Another assumption was the population variances that include individuals found to reoffend with or without conviction, who did not reoffend, and the length of time it took for the juvenile to reoffend with or without conviction. For the purpose of this study, a re-offense was referred to as readmission. The dependent variables were the same for all levels of the independent variables. These independent variables included program services, gender, age, and categorical risk level. The cases represented a random sample from the population, and the scores were independent of each other from one individual to the next.

Participant anonymity within the study allowed me to remain unbiased and comply with ethical guidelines and established research validity.

Scope and Delimitations

The scope of this study entailed investigating the services provided within a juvenile intervention program. One delimitation was that the study included only juveniles admitted into one program from 2009 to 2015. Lastly, the research included only the program and participants that matched the selection criteria established for the analysis.

In short, I narrowed the research population to acquire the most recent data. With the latest year being 2019 (at the time of this study), having 10 years of data permitted me the ability to seek out records and follow up on the long-term efficacy of the program.

During any research, it is impossible to analyze an entire population to its most total capacity.

Limitations

This study was limited to one organization in Southern California, which limits the generalizability of the results to a broader population. Because there is was no federal standardization to the legal definition of recidivism, the research data were confined to one standard. In addition, in the study I tracked juveniles up through the age of 18. There was no tracking of juveniles in the research whose initial admission date occurred after 19 years of age or older. Having an age cutoff at 18 years old limited the study because the juvenile is then considered an adult in the eyes of the law, and the ability to track any other future admits would be to an adult facility and not a juvenile facility.

Significance

There was limited extant research on the efficacy of the services provided within intervention programs for at-risk juveniles. It is essential to recognize the juvenile's parents and home environment influence the success of each juvenile placed within the system (National Research Council Institute of Medicine, 2001, p. 194). The purpose of this study was to investigate the association between juvenile delinquent behaviors as they related to the individual placement and services within the assigned intervention program.

Much of the previous research was focused on male versus female juveniles and their behavioral differences. Hunt et al. (2015) focused on individuals who were dually diagnosed but did not provide any background on the services used for their treatment. Despite reporting statistics on the various rates of different levels of crime, Macallair et al.'s (2009) research on California's Division of Juvenile Facilities but did not provide data on any of the services provided within the facilities.

The findings of this study provide more detailed information on the services provided within such facilities, allowing the gained knowledge to add to the efficacy of the intervention program. For example, to determine which specific methods are used most and those that are least beneficial, the programs can then make modifications to their current methods. In making such adjustments, intervention programs can become more productive and successful, benefitting positive social change. The results of this study can be used to teach juveniles how to utilize different tools to cope with the stressors in their lives that trigger them to engage in delinquent behaviors.

Summary

In this chapter, I presented the purpose of the study along with its significance. The purpose of this study was to explore the link between juvenile treatment programs with the post program commission of criminal behaviors up through 18 years of age. My goal was to understand the dynamics between the two elements and how each program has a specific role within the intervention treatment. For this study, a quantitative method was used to analyze data from public records to examine all the variables of interest.

In Chapter 2, I will provide a review of the literature on juvenile intervention programs. This review will include a concise synopsis of current literature and its relation to success rates, different variations of what were considered successful and unsuccessful cases, and the theoretical background of the study. Furthermore, an overview of how previous researchers have conducted their studies will be provided to demonstrate where gaps lay in the literature.

Chapter 2: Literature Review

In this chapter, I reviewed the most recent literature on juvenile recidivism.

Current research on intervention programs pertained directly to recidivism rates rather than the treatment and posttreatment behavior of juvenile offenders. One of the gaps found within the literature pertained to the variations of state laws and how each state has its own definition of recidivism. Such a gap was associated with a misrepresentation of the outcomes of many of the rehabilitation and intervention programs since 1997 (Council of State Governments Justice Center, 2014). In addition, much of the research, such as Hay et al. (2010) and Evans et al. (2016), did not include descriptions of the services provided to the juveniles or how they affect rates of recidivism. For example, Vappie-Aydin (2007) wrote about how to reduce the rate of recidivism for first-time juvenile offenders but made no comparison to those who were not first-time offenders.

According to the Wisconsin Department of Corrections, recidivism is defined as a new offense resulting in a conviction (Tatar & Jones, 2006). The State of California Department of Justice (2020) defined recidivism as an arrest resulting in a charge within 3 years of an individual's release incarceration or placement on supervision for a previous criminal conviction. Wisconsin did not include a time frame to categorize what would discount recidivism. When there is no congruency across all states, there is inconsistency among the results of research with recidivism and continued delinquent behaviors. Previous research has measured the impact of juvenile intervention programs on recidivism rates by measuring the number of juveniles who completed an intervention program and reviewing their criminal records as adults (Florsheim et al., 2004). These

researchers found that 77% of the adults within the study had a juvenile criminal record. Taylor et al. (2009) acknowledged the lack of research on the current systems in place and the inability to determine if the services provided within those systems aid in the prediction of the reduction of juvenile reoffending.

In summary, I found numerous gaps in the previous research relating to juvenile delinquency and recidivism. One specific gap was the variation of the legal definition of recidivism in each state. Another gap was the unknown factor of how the services provided within the intervention programs were facilitated and whether these services had the ability to be duplicated. Previous research primarily focused on the differences between male and female offenders and the crimes they committed. Bogestad et al. (2010) recognized the discrepancy in statistical evaluations of recidivism and in the definitions of what was documented as a successful intervention program. In this chapter, I discuss the research strategy used to locate extant research, the theoretical foundation, and previous literature on treatment programs and the intervention system.

Literature Search Strategy

This research is on the association between recidivism with juvenile criminal behaviors, statistical outcomes of the success with juvenile intervention programs, how intervention programs related to measures of recidivism, and whether the services being used within intervention programs had relevance to the increase or decrease in future criminal behavior. I conducted the literature search digitally among psychology, sociology, and social work databases accessed through the Walden University Library, such as EBSCO, PsychARTICLES, PsychINFO, and Google Scholar. The professional

journals obtained and reviewed for this study were both physical and digital versions as well as some books. Key search terms of the relevant research included *recidivism*, *juvenile detention services*, *juvenile recidivism*, *juvenile treatment*, *services within juvenile intervention treatment programs*, *juvenile mental health treatment*, *juvenile delinquency*, *juvenile intervention treatment*, *social control theory*, and *social bond theory*.

The literature reviewed ranged in publication date from 1994 to 2020. The types of literature and sources searched included books, peer-reviewed journal articles, and most recent bulletins. Katsiyannis et al. (2004) collected data on the associations of male juveniles and recidivism to determine the factors associated with recidivism and at what age juveniles receive their first offense. Research pertaining to the statistical outcomes of juvenile recidivism and the intervention programs was limited; therefore, I reviewed recent bulletins to fill in areas where further data was needed.

Theoretical Foundation

There are various theoretical approaches pertaining to social psychology, including biological, psychodynamic, behavioral, cognitive, and humanistic theories.

This study was focused on behavioral change. Previous researchers had not clearly defined the specifics of how the services within treatment programs for juvenile offenders were facilitated or the long-term outcomes of success. This led to the challenge in determining whether the services within such programs are truly beneficial in establishing behavioral change as it relates to the reduction of criminal behaviors.

One theory I determined to be helpful towards the topic of this study is SCT. SCT originated from Hirschi's social bond theory (Peterson et al., 2016). Social bond theory became one of the most widely tested perspectives on juvenile delinquency (Peterson et al., 2016). Over time, social bond theory evolved into what is known now as SCT. According to Kempf-Leonard and Morris (2012), SCT focuses primarily on external factors, including the home environment, social status, economic status, etc. These factors become effective at teaching or aiding in the development of a juvenile's ability to understand what is considered socially acceptable behavior and learned shared values. SCT emphasizes the importance of social bonds as a factor against criminal involvement (Peterson et al., 2016). According to SCT, juvenile delinquency occurs because of inadequate limitations, like the length of time spent receiving intervention services and having proper restrictions implemented as a consequence of delinquent behaviors. The use of SCT included with the services provided within the intervention programs can improve the outcome of behavioral change and give researchers a greater opportunity to understand the underlying behaviors of human nature and how to decrease criminal deviance (Kempf-Leonard & Morris, 2012).

Hirschi defined SCT, as the theory of assumption, meaning, that people will engage in delinquent behavior when their social bond to society is weakened (Alston et al., 1995). SCT comprises four different concepts, also known as internal working models: attachment, commitment, involvement, and beliefs (Alston et al., 1995). According to SCT, those with a strong healthy attachment to others within their community and/or family are less likely to commit a crime. Furthermore, in order to

maintain the commitment, the individual must believe in what they are doing and be involved within the set program.

Alston et al., (1995) stated that the use of the SCT measures of attachment, commitment, involvement, and belief is to ensure that the therapeutic treatment of both male and female juveniles provides more than the basic levels of care. Levels of care include food, room, clothes, etc. SCT recognizes how human behavior is not black and white but instead recognizes how individual perception plays a key role (Little, 2018). For example, environmental factors can have influence over human behavior. The recognition of human behavior and behavioral change is demonstrated in SCT through its concepts of attachment, commitment, involvement, and beliefs. Human behavior shows that different individuals hold different levels of commitment and involvement in addition to holding different belief systems. According to the tenets of SCT, if a juvenile feels a disconnection from their family or moral compass, they are more likely to engage in delinquent behavior. SCT further emphasized how labeling roles, peer interaction, and social labels placed on juveniles hold influence on the likelihood of reoccurring delinquency among juveniles (Heimer & Matsueda, 1994).

Social influence is described as the ways in which opinions and attitudes of one person affect the opinions and attitudes of another (Hogg & Cooper, 2012, p. 312). In addition, Hogg and Cooper (2012) stated the dominant form of social control is conformity, which is more commonly known as peer pressure. An example of the impact of social influences would be juveniles who have gang affiliations.

When referring to SCT, it is the acknowledgement of how external factors can impact an individual's choice. Peterson et al. (2016) reported how prior research has yet to study the differences in a juvenile's ability to promote delinquency within social bonding. In other words, the juvenile's ability to change their cognitive choices only involves themself versus decisions that involve others. Peterson et al.'s research did not include the impact of how outside influences impact criminal behaviors without using intervention services. Hoffman (2003) stated how previous research on SCT primarily focused on individual processing and progress versus a collaborative community. Hoffman also emphasized how the consideration of the contextual implications of delinquency theories is important and that the development of these theories requires more attention to areas that are specific to contextual processes.

Ward et al. (2018) conducted an empirical study that implemented SCT with juveniles diagnosed with alcohol use disorder. These researchers provided an explanation of how learning theories can suggest that people are born with a blank slate and their behaviors are affected by their social connections. Ward et al. included the use of mixture models that were empirically tested to measure overall alcohol use and whether it was consistent with the juvenile's level of social learning. The findings emphasized the importance of social learning as it related to social bonding theories; however, the results did not support the reduction of continued alcohol use. Therefore, the researchers concluded the importance of a juvenile's social connections and how the impact of their surroundings holds an increased influence on decision making.

Social learning theory comprises four concepts: differential association, imitation, differential reinforcement, and definitions (Ward et al., 2018). One of the tenets of the theory is how learning occurs over a lifetime. Social learning occurs in peer groups, family settings, neighborhoods, and social media; therefore, individuals are more likely to participate in criminal behaviors when exposed to models, values, and reinforcements from criminal behaviors. Ward et al. identified the need for further research that would include a more universal approach in the application of services to juveniles.

The rationale for using SCT as the theoretical foundation of this study was that it delivers a clearer concept of what will be known to qualify as a successful outcome when measuring recidivism and criminal behaviors. This included aiding in the discovery of where the gaps were within the most current and previous research. The extant research provided a categorization of two specifications of intervention systems and intervention services: Intervention systems included incarceration and rehabilitation centers, while services were identified as the treatments provided within the systems (National Criminal Justice Reference Service, 1999). Understanding the differences between the intervention program and the services within the program allowed for clarification of how the two are related and why this study was necessary.

Conceptual Framework

Previous research has provided information on the statistical outcomes of juvenile recidivism as it related to reoffending within a short-term parameter of fewer than 3 years. However, what previous research has not provided is the long-term statistical outcome of beyond 3 years. Additionally, the extant research has included limited

documentation of the services provided within the programs and how the services are facilitated. The goal of this study was to provide a more thorough description of the services within the programs and how those services impacted the long-term outcome (i.e., beyond 3 years) of juvenile reoffending.

I utilized conceptual replication in this study. In other words, my research has similarities to previous research. The differences are the identification of the relationship between the services within the program and the longevity of the resulted outcome. Fiske (2012) stated how consistency theories focus on how inconsistencies can destabilize an intended outcome. Bartol and Bartol (2011) found that three theoretical perspectives (i.e., conformity, nonconformist, and learning) have underlying assumptions on human nature. Within these perspectives, SCT has been included to contend that crime and delinquency occurred when an individual's normative standards are weak or nonexistent. Later in this chapter, I discuss SCT in further detail to emphasize how the concept of models and reinforcements affect the gains from an individual's behavior.

Watt et al. (2004) stated how much of previous research on juvenile delinquency has lacked in theoretical direction. The age time frame of childhood adolescence is a fundamental time of antisocial behavior, meaning that during this time, the likelihood for juveniles to engage in delinquent behaviors is at its peak. Watt et al. added that previous studies have proven that juveniles with an early age of onset of criminal behaviors have a higher risk of recidivism than those whose onset is later.

Wilson and Hoge (2013) used SCT in their research on juvenile recidivism. While they found that diversion programs are more effective when compared to conventional

juvenile interventions, they also noted how stronger research designs are needed. Wilson and Hoge studied the Canadian youth criminal justice system and emphasized the need for further research directly relating to the specifics of how the services are delivered versus the generalized acknowledgment of therapeutic interventions.

In the current study, I used the quantitative approach to make an accurate measure of how many of the participants completed their program, how many returned to complete another program episode after completion, and the time in between each program episode. In the following section, more studies are described as they relate to the constructs and methodology of the current study.

Literature Review Key Concepts

Lynch and Sabol (2000) found an increase in imprisonment and concluded that incarceration might be undermining less coercive institutions of social control. However, if previous research with juvenile intervention programs was shown to be effective, then there should be a decrease in adult imprisonment. It is for this reason that my research was necessary. Previous research on juvenile intervention programs has not shown a long-term outcome of efficacy.

Previous Methodologies and Methods

According to the Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice (2017), juvenile crime rates have dramatically decreased since the early 1990s. However, the statistical analysis of this data is not entirely accurate. For example, not all crimes are considered measurable, which begs the questions of what qualifies as a measurable crime and whether the statistics include reoffenders. The National Criminal Justice Reference

Service (NCJRS; 1999) explained how diversion programs were created with the intent to divert offenders from the juvenile justice system. The conceptualization of the previous standard was that the placement of juveniles in the juvenile justice system without diversion would create more harm to these juveniles. Instead of placing all convicted juveniles in a locked facility, certain juveniles who met specific criteria would be placed in treatment programs to aid and direct them to healthier alternatives. The Council of State Governments (2014b) stated most local juvenile justice systems do not have a way to evaluate recidivism effectively across all domains due to the fact that local systems are limited to their own ability to track this type of data.

In many cases, juveniles who are placed in treatment programs attend due to a court order. In such cases, juveniles complete their program to prevent having to endure more charges and not for the purpose of their desire for behavioral change. SCT offers a framework to demonstrate the differences between services provided across programs. The different programs include juvenile detention facilities, inpatient drug treatment, work programs, and group homes. In some cases, group homes have been known to provide MST for serious offenders to make one approach more successful than the other. This is done to provide a greater level of effect to the behavioral outcomes. Unlike adults, juveniles do not have the option to change their environment such as their homes, neighborhoods, or schools in an effort to deter future delinquent behavior. Juveniles are dependent upon their parents or guardians to make such changes. While the use of different methods for different levels of delinquent behavior is necessary, the services by themselves cannot eliminate the improbability of continued delinquent behavior.

NCJRS (1999) provided material on the strengths of the theoretical background of diversion tactics based on "labeling" principles that initially evolved from Frank

Tannenbaum's theory from 1960, who wrote on the "dramatization of evil." Becker's notion of social groups was created through deviance by labeling certain acts as "deviant" and treating individuals who commit those acts as "outsiders." This led to legal intervention by the juvenile justice system. It was found that grouping these individuals together can lead to the probability of the increase of delinquency by processing cases of children and youth whose misbehavior might be improved when placed in informal settings within the community. SCT identifies the effects of how an individual's environment has influenced his behaviors. NCJRS noted how juveniles who commit serious offenses would meet the standards of being placed in a locked facility, such as juvenile detention. However, those who have committed minor offenses are also known to be placed in locked juvenile detention facilities. More often than not, many cases tend to be juveniles who are known to have significant mental health issues.

One of the first attempts at intervention programs, previously known as reform schools, was the San Francisco Industrial School in 1859 (Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice, 2017a). This institution was scrutinized due to its reputation of physical abuse and poor managerial competence. It was later closed in 1891. The CJCJ found that in 1899, Cook County, Illinois established a more solid foundation of a system by combining the juvenile institutions with out-of-home placement programs and probation along with the courts, creating what is now known as the juvenile justice system.

In the 1950s and 1960s, there was a heightened state of awareness of the efficacy of the juvenile justice system (CJCJ, 2017a). The system became questionable due to the sentencing of juveniles having been based more on the mood, temper, or personal philosophy of the judge without implementing the due process. In the 1980s, it was statistically found through the CJCJ that there was a significant rise in juvenile crime. Institutional confinement for both major and minor offenses was growing. This led to more overcrowding in facilities, creating an inhumane environment. Once these events came to light, efforts to reduce the numbers of juvenile incarceration became a higher priority along with efforts to create more reform.

Puzzanchera (2013) wrote in the United States Department of Justice Juvenile Offenders and Victims: National Report Series how in 2010, juvenile arrests were 21% less in comparison to 2001. However, Puzzanchera found that the statistics only included the number of agency arrests within the given year, not the number of individuals arrested or the number of crimes committed. Additionally, the reports did not provide a hypothesis or reason as to what created a reduction in juvenile arrests. It was unknown as to whether the reduced numbers were in relation to specific services or other variables.

SCT created a process of socialization and social learning to help build an individual's self-control. When such individuals learn the skills to better manage their impulsive behaviors, it can reduce the likelihood of repetitive antisocial behaviors.

During the early 2000s, it was recognized how juveniles who have been incarcerated would come out with more behavioral and psychological problems than before their incarceration (CJCJ, 2017b). More concern grew with the public when the media drew

attention to the mistreatment of juveniles. Specifically, when a father became aware of the methods of treatment of his son while his son was incarcerated. This led to questioning what services were being provided during the time his son was incarcerated that created more harm than good. Research up to this time had been limited and continued to reflect no specific research on intervention programs for at-risk youth.

Cases that concerned the mistreatment of juveniles raised the awareness of the juvenile justice system. More importantly, it brought attention to how the intervention system works. Areas of concern included methods of procedure, service within programs, education, etc. The implementation of SCT has a unique finding when used in an appropriate setting. For example, Miller and Vuolo (2018) stated how religiosity can act as a social bond that would discourage certain delinquent behaviors and how a lack of this social bond can also increase the likelihood of an individual engaging in delinquent behaviors. When researchers understand how the intervention system works, it will allow the opportunity to know the importance of this research.

Intervention System

One of the most influential cases in juvenile justice was Farrell v. Cate (CJCJ, 2017b). This case brought a spotlight on the mistreatment of juveniles who were placed in correctional facilities and included the insufficiencies in both design and management of the juvenile justice system. The California Youth Authority was forced to look deeper into their treatment methods in addition to the overall structure of the treatment and rehabilitation of juveniles. The intended outcome of this case was to ensure and include the safety and welfare of all juveniles, providing proper mental health care, Medicare,

education, sex offender treatment, and proper treatment for juveniles with disabilities.

However, the California Youth Authority did not reflect what specific services were being provided nor how those services were being administered.

In May 2001, the El Paso de Robles Youth Correctional Facility recognized the limited availability of adequate mental health services provided due to the "virtually intolerable" workload (CJCJ, 2013). In June 2002, the Ventura Youth Correctional Facility stated how wards receive only 54% of their required educational curriculum, and approximately 644 classes were cancelled each month (CJCJ, 2013). Macallair et al. (2009) specified, how despite the legislative and judicially imposed mandates, the state failed to achieve minimum reform. In March 2015, the Thirty-First report of the Special Master admitted to the inadequacy of case management, inconsistent data tracking, and how parole hearings are primarily focused on the offenses instead of the program goals (CJCJ, 2013). The same report showed how long-term youth offenders did not receive proper treatment and that the DJJ facilities are not conducive to treatment. It is necessary to recognize the insufficiency in staff available to attend juvenile facilities. Therefore, the DJJ transitioned peace officers from adult facilities to juvenile facilities, leading to juveniles experiencing a more prison-like treatment instead of rehabilitation (CJCJ, 2013). This strongly suggests the question of what services were being provided but were not revealed.

For 40 years after 1951, San Francisco's juvenile detention system was under much criticism (NCJRS, 1999). This was mostly due to the overuse of detention facilities and not enough alternative options. It was for this reason, San Francisco developed what

was called the Detention Diversion Advocacy Programs (DDAP) (NCJRS, 1999). The DDAP provided a release plan which would include services such as tutoring, drug counseling, and family counseling. The intentions of such programs were to help the juvenile improve their grades, victim restitution, and a drug-free status. Case managers with the DDAP would carry the responsibilities of keeping a close monitor on the progress of each individual case and maintaining close contact with the families. The services provided were only available to those awaiting disposition or adjudication. The goals of the DDAP were to reduce the number of youths being sent to court ordered detention with the provision of culturally relevant community-based services with supervision (NCJRS, 1999).

Methods within the Scope of Study

In 1997, the DDAP conducted a study to determine the efficacy of the programs (NCJRS, 1999). The samples included referrals between 1993 and 1994 with juveniles who have spent three or more days in a detention facility. Later in the study, high-risk offenders were no longer included. It was decided that due to the high risk it would be necessary to keep these juveniles in a detention facility due to their likelihood to reoffend. This change resulted in giving a more positive result with the study; leading to a gap in research and a bias to creating a more favorable outcome of the services within the program. The study with the DDAP did not reveal the adjustment within the study or the lack of proper services. This highlights a gap within the research of not providing all necessary details of the type of services being used. This led to the determination of insufficient data on whether or not the services provided were adequate for the juveniles

who were labeled as higher risk. If it was decided that the higher risk juveniles did not benefit from the services being provided, it would then lead to the assumption that intervention programs are not effective if the only studies conducted are with juveniles were labeled as low risk. This also revealed a gap within the research study; leading to the probability of the services provided within the DDAP was not completely useful or only useful for the low-risk offenders. Lastly, the outcome continues to only reveal the short-term outcome of reoffending.

Tan and Fajaro (2017) found long-term success with the use of multisystemic therapy. MST involves intensive family and community-based treatment (Multisystemic Therapy Services, 2017). This study emphasized chronic, violent juvenile offenders. MST includes intervention services in the home and families, schools and teachers, neighborhoods, and friends with a focus on the population between 12-17 years with a long history of arrests. MST was stated to be a combination of cognitive behavioral therapy, behavioral management training, family therapies, and community psychology (Multisystemic Therapy Services, 2017). Tan and Fajaro revealed successful outcomes of between 6-18 months posttreatment on average. Current descriptions of therapeutic intervention services with detention facilities are not clearly stated.

Knight et al. (2016) researched intervention programs on juveniles with drug abuse and recognized the relationship to delinquency, psychopathology, social problems, and risky sexual behavior. The observation from Knight et al., found that community based services did not use evidence-based services. Nissen and Pierce (2011) found the need to use practice models to match juveniles within the juvenile justice system to

measure intervention services. The dilemma with this research was the nonuse of real juveniles. Juvenile courts and drug intervention programs share the same goal of reducing the destructive use of illegal substances and illegal behaviors (Nissen & Pierce, 2011). The research included the implementation of combining juvenile court services with drug treatment facilities. The use of drug treatment facilities is typically through a referral and not conjoined within the juvenile justice system of reform. However, the services described as being implemented had no proven effect. The results reveal minimal merit due to the inability to test their theory on true juveniles, demonstrating a gap within the research.

Over the last 50 years, the juvenile justice system has made progress. It started out as a system that would impose discipline and punishment as a means to reform delinquent behaviors with juveniles and reduce juvenile crime. In the early stages of reform there was little to no understanding of what prompted juveniles to engage in criminal behaviors. There were no considerations of emotional, physical, or sexual traumas; nor the possibilities of developmental disabilities that may have had an impact to thwart a juvenile towards criminal acts. Over time, the knowledge of familial history, emotional states, developmental and psychological disabilities were being taken into consideration. This led to a more helpful and more productive rehabilitative process along with a truer reduction in recidivism. However, without the implementation of SCT methods the likelihood of repeat offending is inevitable and ultimately show no change with recidivism.

Approaches to the Problem

Knight et al. (2016) researched drug intervention programs with juveniles. The approach used within this research included testing the effectiveness of two implementation strategies for promoting system-wide change. Knight et al. stated how substance abuse has a key contribution to juvenile recidivism. The model with this research was named Exploration, Preparation, Implementation, and Sustainment. This was a cluster randomized trial with a phased rollout. The experiment itself was a 5-month long process. Much like all previous research, the outcome was short term with no follow up on the long-term outcome. In addition, the research did not include the specifics of the services provided.

Knight et al. (2016) did acknowledge gaps within the services being provided. However, no specific descriptions of the gaps were provided. In addition, the description of the intervention services being used was generalized. This generalization adds to the gaps within this research. Lastly, Knight et al. stated that without the quality of data, the ability to measure the efficacy of an intervention program is questionable.

One of the main challenges with intervention programs is how to determine if the intervention actually works. Sherman et al. (1998) found that many of the most popular interventions, favored by the public, have been known to be the least effective. These interventions include drug prevention classes that focused on fear and other emotional appeals. Other interventions include work programs, short-term nonresidential training, and correctional boot camps using traditional military basic training, "Scared Straight" programs, intensive supervision on parole or probation, and rehabilitation programs using

vague, unstructured counseling (Sherman et al., 1998). The failings within these programs were that they lacked consistency, the provision of a therapeutic approach, and proper placement.

Improper program placement can have a negative impact not only on the juvenile but also on the statistical outcome of program efficacy. It is understood that many juveniles have been known to have left and not completed the programs. Placement disruption is the exiting of current placement for a negative reason (Sherman et al., 1998). For example, some parents will remove their child from a program for unknown reasons or the child will leave the program of his own will.

The third problem with current intervention systems is the follow-through when the juvenile is returned back to the home environment. Juveniles tend to be more open to behavioral changes compared to adults. Not only is it difficult to get a parent to buy into continuing some interventions in the home setting, but the ability to provide the necessary resources to assist or train the parents is not always available (Sherman et al., 1998). Therefore it is important to provide proper support for the family, in addition to an appropriate placement for the juvenile.

Intervention treatment programs are all held to a certain standard. Inside those standards, those who run these programs have certain responsibilities to maintain. A treatment facility that is able to demonstrate its ability to prevent future delinquent behaviors gains the benefit of future permissions for more funding in the future. In order for a program to provide a successful outcome, the proper placement of the juvenile is critical.

The National Reentry Resource Center (2014) found that only half of all state juvenile correctional facilities measure youth outcomes beyond their sentenced stay. This research study included the analysis of youth involved in the justice system, risk levels, infrastructure, intervention program availability, and resource allocation. In addition, the research found many inconsistencies within the system that creates more challenges to determine the true efficacy of intervention programs and their impact on recidivism.

Placement of a juvenile in a program that is not suitable for his needs will have an impact on the probability of success. If a juvenile is placed in a program that is not suitable for his needs, the outcome could become detrimental. For example, according to Burns et al. (2003) comprehensive intervention programs should encompass children who persistently behave in disruptive ways and child delinquents, in addition to young juvenile offenders who have committed serious and violent crimes. If a juvenile who has not committed a serious crime is placed in a comprehensive program designed for higher risk behaviors, the exposure to a more intense setting could create more harm than good. In addition, it is important to recognize that over time new generations of juveniles begin to go through the intervention programs. Just as people evolve over time, so must the strategies and methods of intervention programs. Therefore, each facility must maintain and update training, model programs, and research and evaluation, to support state and local efforts.

In the review of all the studies, one of the consistencies was the dependent and independent variables. The independent variables included the services being implemented, intervention facilities, and the environment of the participants within the

study. The dependent variables included the juveniles and the outcome measurements on the efficacy of the program.

What remains to be studied are the details within the services facilitated within an intervention program. Knight et al. (2016) were able to create an outline of a strategy. However, their research fell short on the longevity of their strategy. Moreover, the research acknowledged the lack of consistency within the study which decreases its validity.

A review of the literature found minimal specifics on the therapeutic approaches used within intervention programs. Many of the previous studies revealed how treatment programs have been effective in the reduction of recidivism or facility occupation.

Wilson and Hoge (2012) stated how there had been a variety of approaches used to deter juveniles from further reoffending. An analysis revealed that both study and program-level variables have influence over the effectiveness of each program (Wilson & Hoge, 2012).

Some of the major themes found included consistent gaps in the research. More specifically, the lack of information on the directive of the services being provided to juveniles within the intervention programs. Previous research has not been able to provide an analysis of the long-term outcome of behavioral change for juveniles. In addition, much of the previous research promoted the need for structural change but was unable to provide insight into a specific area of restructuring.

This review included the various strategies of different intervention programs. In addition, an explanation of the many gaps within the previous research was revealed and

where the intended research would be helpful in filling in the gaps. Previous research, in relation to short term success with little to no data on the long-term efficacy of the programs, provided limited or no data on the specifics of therapeutic approaches of the services within each of the programs.

This research allowed the opportunity to provide more detailed information on the types of services being provided within the programs. Also included are data on the long term outcomes of the participants of the program. The utilization of the archive data allowed a clearer and more detailed view of the true efficacy of the treatment program past the legal limitation of 3 years. The research expanded what is currently known about intervention programs and created the fortuity to improve current treatment strategies to deter future juvenile delinquency.

In Chapter 3, I will present a quantitative methodology approach that was used to answer each of the research questions and hypotheses. I provide variables and resources to retrieve data and provided an analysis to determine the research outcome. Lastly, in Chapter 3, a description of the sample population and ethical considerations is included.

Chapter 3: Research Method

The purpose of this study was to investigate the relationship between the services provided within intervention programs and whether those services prevented future criminal behaviors, both short term and long term. Many studies (e.g., Bacharach, 2012, Belciug et al., 2016, de Vries et al., 2015, Flash, 2003; Greenwood & Turner, 2009) have examined the link between the efficacy of intervention programs and future criminal behaviors; however, very few of those studies explored the long-term outcomes of reoffending in conjunction with the specific services provided. The data needed a more robust measure of recidivism to substantiate the efficacy of intervention programs. This study addressed components of both specific interventions and specific recidivism frames. This study included post program outcome measures of criminal behaviors of those who have entered into an intervention program and whether they have had to return to a program due to delinquent behaviors. I made a comparison between short reoccurrence (i.e., under 3 years) and long reoccurrence (i.e., 3 years or more) criminal behaviors. Lastly, the association between intervention program efficacies to previously measured statistical outcomes of recidivism were measured.

This chapter contains a description of this study and the use of archival data, including the research design and rationale, methodology, any threats to validity, and ethical procedures. In this chapter, I also discuss the study variables, the target population, sampling procedures, procedures for data collection, instrumentation, variable operationalization, and the data analysis plan.

Research Design and Rationale

In this study, I used a quantitative approach to test the hypotheses using logistical regression and multiple regression. There was one dependent variable and two independent variables that were divided into categories. A logistical regression was necessary to determine the outcome because there was more than one independent variable. Multiple regression is used to obtain the value of criteria of more than one independent or predictor variable and best assessed how they affected a particular outcome. For the purposes of this study, I defined a reoffense by the number of readmissions after the first initial admission into the intervention program. The dependent variable was did the juveniles readmit into treatment (i.e., yes or no), and the independent variables were (a) program services provided and (b) if readmission occurred, how much time was there in between admissions. A requirement of using these regression methods was to clean the data. Data cleaning included prioritizing the data fields, creating a data analysis plan, checking for coding mistakes, assessing for normality, and determining if there was missing data.

The utilization of a comparative approach led to a more detailed description of the extent to which variations of services within the program were associated with decreased reengagement in criminal behaviors. Specifically, it allowed me to connect the statistical analyses of program outcomes.

The comparative approach was appropriate for this study because the participants included juveniles who had completed the program and those who had not completed the program for different reasons. Reasons included leaving the intervention program AMA,

administrative discharge, being transferred to another level of care, etc. The approach allowed a clearer perception of the longevity and the effectiveness of the program. I used data sets from over a 10-year time frame that included juveniles who were initially admitted in the juvenile unit who had aged out of the juvenile facility but were readmitted into the program's adult unit. In addition, participants included juveniles assigned by the courts and those who were not assigned by the courts to the intervention program and were in the program by their own choice or their parents' choice. Conducting this comparative study using archival data provided enough data to deliver a more authentic and accurate depiction of the effectiveness of the services within the program, with both short-term (i.e., less than 3 years) and long-term (i.e., 3 or more years) analysis.

Previous researchers have reviewed the effects of intervention programs with juvenile offenders but neglected to provide more information on what made the programs effective or ineffective (Bogestad et al., 2010; Florsheim et al., 2004; Molidor et al., 2002). For example, Bogestad et al. (2010) evaluated a cognitive intervention for juvenile offenders using the How I Think questionnaire. Their study focused primarily on the fiscal benefits of the intended reduction of recidivism; however, they did not provide any information about the types of cognitive interventions or how they were facilitated. While a systematic approach to determine the association between juvenile and adult correction programs, Florsheim et al. (2004) also recognized the challenges of determining program efficacy due to the underdeveloped frameworks of the programs. Lastly, Molidor et al. (2002) focused more on female offenders, stating how little is known about their specific needs. They emphasized the differences between male and female development rather

than describing the services being provided or the details of how such services would be helpful. The gap in this literature led to the need for more robust research to determine such answers

Methodology

I gathered the data for this study through the archives of a juvenile intervention program. In this section, I provide a description of the procedures used to retrieve this data and the permissions received to gain access to the targeted population's data.

Furthermore, this section also includes a discussion of the software used for the analysis, including the procedures related to the study's appropriateness and the ethical considerations made throughout the study.

Population

The target population was male and female juveniles whose initial program admission began from 12 years old through the age of 18 who had engaged in delinquent behaviors. Juvenile delinquents are juveniles, ages 10 to 18, who have been charged with any act that violates the law (FindLaw.com, 2019). If intervention programs are to be used to reduce recidivism and overpopulation in jails and prisons, the program's effectiveness must continue into adulthood. According to the National Council on Crime and Delinquency (2015), children exposed to maltreatment are more likely to be arrested or referred to delinquent offenses and are more likely to commit offenses as adults. The National Council on Crime and Delinquency (2015) also discovered that the lack of consistency with data recording contributed to a misclassification of the juvenile. Classifications included low, medium, and high risk. According to the State of California

Department of Justice (2018), the long-term efficacy of deterring juveniles from continued delinquent behaviors must go beyond the legal standard of 3 years. In this study, I sought long-term outcomes (i.e., past 3 years) and the 10-year time frame of the target population to allow for thorough perspectives to develop in a future study.

Sampling and Sampling Procedures

Since a quantitative approach was used for this research, I decided that convenience samples would be most appropriate. The convenience sample was the records of juveniles of various ages and cultures who participated in the program under study.

I requested the archival through the research department of the study site juvenile intervention treatment facility. The requested time frame of the data was from 2009 to 2019. This time frame ensured the least probability of any participants who had been readmitted into the program being current patients in the facility. Any participant currently being treated by the facility, though a former patient during previous years, was excluded.

To obtaining data for the convenience sample, I first met with the director of the study site juvenile intervention treatment facility in Southern California and obtained their consent to access archived records. Client information was reviewed to collect the information relevant to the study questions. Upon reviewing the client data, I broke the sample down into groups: male juveniles with a criminal record history, female juveniles with a criminal record history, males with no criminal record, females with no criminal record, individuals were court ordered into the intervention program, and voluntary

admissions into the intervention program. The information collected included types and length of involvement with interventions and recidivism recorded.

The inclusion criteria for this study were juveniles who were admitted into the intervention program under the age of 18 years old. There were no limitations regarding culture and/or ethnicity. Intake procedures and biopsychosocial interviews were conducted with juveniles upon entering treatment; therefore, I assumed that there was an appropriate diagnosis and the criteria for intervention treatment were met.

Power Analysis

To calculate the power analysis to determine this study's sample size, I drew on two studies of juvenile intervention treatment (i.e., Lipsey et al., 2000; Taylor et al., 2009) and used the G* Power software (Faul et al., 2009). Taylor et al. (2009), whose study was most similar to the present study, computed an ANOVA from the inputting the mean and standard deviation into an effect size calculator for the t test. The mean for the average number of juvenile recidivists of participants was 0.33, with a standard deviation of 1.14. Taylor et al. used a dichotomous recidivism variable that was examined with a chi-square omnibus with follow-up tests. Taylor et al.'s number of charges after release was examined using ANOVA. Taylor et al. calculated effect sizes for significant contrasts to test predictive validity, and alpha was set to 0.05 for all tests. I used the same method to establish a sample size in the current study. An effect size of Cohen's d = 0.33 with an 85% power (alpha = .05, one-tailed), G*Power suggested that I needed a sample size of 266. This sample size was possible to obtain from the 360-bed study site facility.

Procedures for Using Archival Data

Participants

Using actuarial records, I obtained the data for this study representing a sample of male and female juveniles who were placed in an intervention treatment facility.

Actuarial records provided the descriptive data and explanations needed for this research. I received permission from the study site juvenile intervention treatment facility before gathering and analyzing the archival data. Records were selected for the following reasons: (a) they were accessible without risk to vulnerable individuals, (b) the records were accessible through archival data and did not require informed consent, (c) they were presumed to represent the experience of the same levels of treatment, and (d) these program records represented a diversity of juveniles from varying ethnic and age backgrounds.

Permissions

Upon approval from Walden University Institutional Review Board, I contacted the clinical director from the study site treatment center, explained the purpose and scope of the study, and was granted permission to access the necessary archival data. The research staff then provided me with permission to access the appropriate files. The data source was provided by the treatment facility founded in 1972. This treatment program has been a member of the National Institute of Drug Abuse's Clinical Trials Network since 2000. Other permission included receiving approval from the Walden University Institutional Review Board (IRB). I obtained this permission by providing a letter of approval from the treatment center.

The software used analysis was Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS), Version 25. Data cleaning was needed to screen for any missing data. The analysis used for the study was a combination of logistic regression and multiple regression. According to Frankfort-Nachmias and Nachmias (2008), previous researchers have used transfer sheets, but in this study I used archival data that required proper coding. This means that the details found within the data were classified into meaningful categories to ensure that the numbers assigned would make sense. I used both theory and deductive coding in this study (see Frankfort-Nachmias & Nachmias, 2008). Theory coding allowed the data to be transformed for a more suitable computer-aided analysis. Deductive coding was based on the research strategy, utilizing the predefined set of codes from variables.

Once the coding strategy was established, the next step was to clean the data. I cleaned the data cleaning to provide the most accurate information (see Frankfort-Nachmias & Nachmias, 2008). In order to ensure proper cleaning, it was necessary to edit and check for any errors and omissions and make sure that all data sets were included. Additionally, I proofread the data to prevent any errors or inconsistencies. This occurred both during and after the coding phase.

Data Analysis Plan

I used SPSS, Version 25 to analyze the data because this software provided logical consistency during the coding specifications required to address the following research question:

Research Question: Do the types of service treatment provided within the program affect or predict the outcome to juveniles related to postprogram

delinquency?

 H_0 : The type of service treatment provided within the program will have no significant relationship to postprogram delinquency.

 H_1 : The type of service treatment provided with the program will have a significant association correlated with the postprogram commission of delinquent behavior.

It is common to use multiple linear regression to explain the relationship between one continuous dependent variable and two or more independent variables. The independent variables included the different types of services being provided, age of juveniles, gender of juveniles, number of times each juvenile had been placed in treatment, and those who completed and uncompleted their program. The dependent variable were juveniles who were patients within the treatment facility. Logistic regression was used along with multiple regression. The logistic regression discriminately analyzed and classified individuals based on multiple measures. Multiple regression analysis scored each data set on multiple independent variables and on a dependent variable. The predicted dependent variable was then formed and created a linear combination of the multiple independent variables.

The research used the SPSS software to run a logistical regression and a multiple regression for a discriminant analysis to distinguish the significance of outcome differences between those who completed the intervention programs from those who did not complete the intervention programs. The plan included the use of a univariate ANOVA for the use of logistical regression. In addition, the research used the SPSS

software for the multiple regression to differentiate the independent variables into different sets of variables. First, an underlying significance test was conducted for the multiple correlation coefficient, using the random-effects model. This model evaluated the existence of nonlinear relationships between the predictors and criteria.

Using both regressions then provided an analysis in different ways. One way evaluated the relative impact of the services provided upon the sample. The other distinguished the longevity of the efficacy of the services provided and the prevention of further delinquency. Therefore, the use of both a logistical and multiple regression provided an analysis of the parameter estimates and probabilities of the reduction of recidivism.

Threats to Validity

The importance of any research validity is for the researcher to provide supporting evidence of what a measuring instrument does, to measure the variable it is stated to measure (Frankfort-Nachmias & Nachmias, 2008). The consideration of reliability and validity is critical when planning research methods and the composition of the results. Effective research must demonstrate consistency in its application to be defined as reliable.

A possible threat to validity in this research was the misspecification of functional form. More specifically, this refers to errors in the variables or measurement errors in the regressors. These included omitted variable bias, wrong functional form, errors in variables bias, sample selection, and simultaneous causality bias. The solutions to such threats included measuring the variable as a regressor in multiple regression, using panel

data, using instrumental variables regression, and running a randomized controlled experiment. Other options included the use of the appropriate nonlinear specifications or an extension of multiple regression methods.

The study addressed the validity by addressing any variable bias found. The sample selection was anonymous and randomly selected to omit any ethical violations. No multiple treatment interference was found. Selection maturation was addressed with additional background found by each sample as necessary. Lastly, the research ensured a measurement error process and cross checking to eliminate any threats to validity, as this is also appropriate for ethical procedures. There were no threats to construct validity found. The research ensured such validity by using ten years of data history.

Ethical Procedures

First and foremost, before beginning the research, my study acquired Institutional Review Board (IRB) approval number 08-10-21-0382742. When facilitating research, it was my responsibility to protect all participants from any harm. Therefore, it was necessary to obtain the proper permissions and follow all codes of conduct. The research utilized archival data.

The agreements gained access to the data included the following process. The intended facility for this research required that all requests be made in writing, and Walden University IRB requires partner organization letters of agreement to research. The submission included the purpose and scope of the study (i.e., research hypothesis, related research/literature support), primary investigator's affiliation, description of the methodology with a timeline: (a) who were the study subjects and procedures for sample

selection; (b) what data are collected and how; (c) what human subject protocols were followed; (d) what data analyses were planned and how the study results will be used, and the value of the study (i.e., how it will advance knowledge or practices in the criminal justice or related fields, and specifically contribute to probation). Once my study was approved by university IRB, the treatment facility then provided permission to access to the data, and I began the file retrieval process.

The data remained anonymous and confidential. All electronic data are stored with a required password to access. Following research completion, the collected raw data are stored in an appropriate password-protected electronic files for the next 5-years and then destroyed.

Summary

In summary, this study used quantitative logistical regression. I studied the relationship between the services provided within the intervention programs and whether those services prevented future criminal behaviors, both short-term under 3-years and long-term, over 3-years. The use of logistical regression and multiple regression addressed the research questions and hypotheses. The logistical regression provided an analysis of the efficacy of long-term prevention and short-term prevention. The multiple regression provided an analysis of the comparative approach between the long-term and short-term outcomes. The results of the study are presented in Chapter 4.

Chapter 4: Results

The purpose of this quantitative study was to examine the long-term efficacy of services provided within juvenile intervention treatment facilities. This study was conducted to answer the following research question: Do the types of service treatment provided within the program affect or predict the outcome to juveniles related to post program delinquency? In this chapter, I discuss the data collection process, the characteristics of the sample, the data findings and analysis, and the study results.

Data Collection

The participants from this study included those who were enrolled in service treatment for substance use between 2009 and 2015. The data included the longevity between each treatment episode from 2009 through 2019. After I received Walden University IRB approval, I began the data collection process, which lasted 10 days. Organization and cleaning of the data were completed in 30 days. A total of 266 patients aged 18 years old and under (186 male and 80 female patients) from a juvenile substance use disorder treatment center in Southern California were the sample for this study. The data were archival; demographic data were collected except for gender, which was not available and, thus, not included in this study. Any juvenile patient who had been treated in the substance abuse treatment facility qualified for inclusion in this study. The data collection process went as proposed.

Characteristics of Sample

All participants in the study site treatment facility had a diagnosis of a SUD and had been approved for treatment by the juvenile court, private insurance, or Medi-Cal

insurance. Criteria for inclusion in the study was as follows: gender, age, number of readmits, dates of each readmission, length of time in treatment, discharge code(s), types of services rendered (i.e., groups, education, psychiatry, individual therapy, individual counseling), criminal history (i.e., court or jail referral, if any), voluntary admission, aftercare plan (i.e., referral, outpatient, etc.), and case management services rendered.

All archival records reviewed and included in this study were deidentified and for participants who met the inclusion criteria. All participants had the appropriate diagnosis of SUD as listed for approval of treatment from the participant's funding source(s). Of the total participant sample (N = 266), there were 186 male participants and 80 female participants with 116 participants not having any criminal justice involvement and 150 who did have criminal justice involvement.

Verification of all participants was made for inclusion of the dependent variables of program services, gender, and age with equal distribution for each risk level of the independent variables (i.e., low, moderate, or high) and population variances (i.e., individuals found with multiple readmissions, no readmissions, and the length of time in between readmissions). In this study, I defined a reoffense as readmission. The cases represented a random sample from the service population, and the data outcomes were independent of each other from one individual to the next.

Data Screening

Prior to data analysis, I screened the data to confirm the participants of the SUD facility met the study criteria. Participants had to have a diagnosis of a SUD, had to have been enrolled in a juvenile SUD treatment program, and had to be 18 years of age or

younger. The consulting SUD facility provided a Microsoft Excel spreadsheet of the relevant participant data.

Once the data were reviewed and organized, I completed a multiple linear regression between the variables involving time in between each treatment episode and the services provided. All methods of treatment had been administered as planned.

Results

I addressed the research question using a multiple linear regression analysis. The independent variables were the services provided (i.e., outpatient, probation, rehabilitation, rehabilitation Juvenile Detention Center (JDC), drug court, residential, detox, crime prevention, wrapround, Department of Child and Family Services (DCFS), and inpatient psychiatric). The dependent variable was the time between each episode of treatment (i.e., over or under 3 years).

I conducted a multiple regression analysis to evaluate how well the services provided in the juvenile treatment program predicted the outcome of juvenile recidivism. In the model summary, the A predictors represent the 11 services that were provided within the treatment facility. In the ANOVA, the A criterion dependent variable represented the time between each treatment episode, and the B predictors represented the 11 services provided. The linear combination of post program delinquency was found to be significantly related to the level of services being provided, F(11, 254) = 8.22, p < 0.01. The sample multiple correlation coefficient was .26, indicating that approximately 23% of the variance of the post program delinquency index in the sample can be accounted for by the linear combination services measure. The regression analysis is

shown in Table 1. This analysis did not take into account the program differentials. In other words, the services represented in Table 1 do not represent the individual instruction that would be tailored to meet the individual needs of each juvenile. The ANOVA results are provided in Table 2.

Model Summary

Table 1

				Std. Error	. Error Change Statistics				
		R	Adjusted	of the	R Square	F			Sig. F
Model	R	Square	R Square	Estimate	Change	Change	<i>df</i> l	df2	Change
1	.512a	.262	.231	.3510	.262	8.217	11	254	.000

^{a.} Predictors: (Constant), Inpatient Psych, DCFS, Crime Prevention, Drug Court, Probation, Detox, Residential, Rehab JDC, Rehab, Outpatient, WRAP Around.

Table 2

ANOVA^a

	Model	Sum of Squares	df	Mean Square	F	Sig.
1	Regression	11.139	11	1.013	8.217	.000 ^b
	Residual	31.301	254	.123		
	Total	42.440	265			

^{a.} Dependent variable: Time between episodes.

Eight of the 11 indices with the bivariate correlations between the time between each treatment episode and the services provided index were significant ($p \le .05$). Outcomes for eight of the programs proved significant in relation to predicting recidivism: outpatient, rehabilitation (no legal), drug court, residential, detox, crime prevention, wrapround, and inpatient services. Three of the 11 indices were not significant (p > .05). Three of the services showed outcomes predictive of nonrecidivism. The services that showed the most meaningful effect in the reduction of juvenile recidivism were probation, rehabilitation JDC, and DCFS. I noticed that most of the services with no legal impact were found to be significant towards the prediction of recidivism, whereas the services with a legal impact (i.e., probation, rehabilitation JDC, and DCFS) demonstrated no significance and established a meaningful effect towards the prediction of juvenile nonrecidivism.

The Bs, as labeled in the output in Table 2, are the services associated with the regression equation. The Bs represent the specific services being provided within the treatment program. According to these B services, the regression equation is as follows:

b. Predictors: (Constant), Inpatient Psych, DCFS, Crime Prevention, Drug Court, Probation, Detox, Residential, Rehab JDC, Rehab, Outpatient, WRAP Around

predicted post program delinquency = .26 outpatient + .08 probation + .31 rehabilitation + .20 rehabilitation JDC + .57 drug court + .10 residential + .38 detox + .61 crime prevention + .82 wraparound + .08 DCFS + .41 inpatient psychiatric. The mean scores for the independent variables are shown in Table 3. Table 4 displays the descriptive statistics.

Table 3Coefficients^a

Coefficients										
						95.	0%			
	Unstand	dardized	Standardized			Confi	dence			
	Coeff	icients	Coefficients			Interva	ıl for B	Сс	orrelation	S
		Std.				Lower	Upper	Zero-		
Model	В	Error	Beta	T	Sig.	Bound	Bound	order	Partial	Part
1 (Constant)	.822	.070		11.717	.000	.684	.960			
Outpatient	.265	.068	.232	3.900	.000	.131	.399	.096	.238	.210
Probation	.087	.120	.042	.731	.465	148	.323	.050	.046	.039
Rehab	.310	.058	.303	5.328	.000	.195	.425	.194	.317	.287
Rehab JDC	.202	.126	.092	1.603	.110	046	.451	.011	.100	.086
Drug Court	.579	.146	.215	3.968	.000	.292	.867	.178	.242	.214
Residential	.108	.032	.185	3.359	.001	.044	.171	.102	.206	.181
Detox	.381	.086	.246	4.445	.000	.212	.549	.191	.269	.240
Crime	.612	.180	.186	3.405	.001	.258	.966	.170	.209	.183
Prevention										
WRAP	.825	.370	.178	2.229	.027	.096	1.554	.174	.138	.120
Around										
DCFS	.087	.511	.013	.171	.864	918	1.093	.123	.011	.009
Inpatient	.419	.161	.142	2.598	.010	.101	.736	.070	.161	.140
Psych										

^{a.} Dependent variable: Time between episodes.

Table 4Descriptive Statistics

	M	SD
Time between episodes	1.199	.4002
Outpatient	.8571	.35059
Probation	.0376	.19057
Rehabilitation	.1880	.39142
Rehabilitation JDC	.0338	.18114
Drug Court	.0226	.14876
Residential	.1617	.68968
Detox	.0714	.25802
Crime prevention	.0150	.12193
Wraparound	.0075	.08655
DCFS	.0038	.06131
Inpatient psychiatric	.0188	.13606

Note. N = 266.

There is a significant relationship between the time between each treatment episode and postprogram delinquency. The mean and standard deviation for time between each episode were 1.20 and .40, respectively, while the mean for services provided ranged between .02 to .86 and standard deviation ranged between .06 to .69.

The research question addressed the types of service treatment provided within the program and the effect of the predicted outcome to juveniles related to postprogram delinquency.

 H_0 : The type of service treatment provided within the program will have no significant relationship to postprogram delinquency.

 H_1 : The type of service treatment provided within the program will have a significant association correlated with the postprogram commission of delinquent behavior.

When completing the multiple regression analysis, I found the least significance for meaningful effect with eight of the 11 services provided as they related to post-program delinquency F = 8.217, df = (11), p = <.001, R^2 adjusted = .262. After a review of the statistical findings, I rejected the null hypothesis. The findings confirmed that the services provided within the treatment program impacted postprogram delinquent behaviors.

Summary

Based on the findings of the analysis, I rejected the null hypothesis for the research question. This study examined the relationship between the time in between treatment episodes and the services provided. There was a statistically significant finding involving postprogram delinquency and the services provided within the programs.

Chapter 5 will include a summary of this study and an explanation of why and how the study was conducted. In addition, I will present my conclusions based on the results and the impacts of those conclusions. The implications of this study will be provided along with my recommendations for future research in this area.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

In developing this study, I was motivated by curiosity about why there has been an increased level of overcrowding in adult jails. I noted inconsistencies in the connections between juvenile recidivism, adult crime, and adult jail overcrowding. Males (2019) credited California's juvenile justice system for juvenile arrests having had a continuous decline from 408,000 in 1974, to 277,000 in 1997 to 56,000 in 2017. If juvenile intervention programs are as effective as has been reported, then there should be a decrease in adult crime and adult jail overcrowding should be reduced or eliminated. The overcrowding in adult jails, however, demonstrates a lack of long-term efficacy (i.e., beyond 3 years) of the services provided within current intervention programs. In this study, I examined the long-term efficacy of the services provided within juvenile intervention programs.

A limited number of studies have examined the associations between recidivism, reoccurring delinquent behaviors, and the services provided within juvenile intervention programs. Azad and Hau (2018) studied the risk behaviors in adolescent females and noted the limited research available, while Hunt et al. (2015) recognized the lack of behavioral health service utilization within juvenile rehabilitation services. The U.S. Surgeon General's Office (2001) referred to intervention programs as a means of reducing the risk of violence among youths who display one or more areas of risk for violence. Holloway et al. (2022) stated that peer deviancy and substance-related consequences are dynamic criminogenic needs associated with an increased risk of recidivism for justice-involved youth. Young et al. (2007) discovered that most juvenile

detainees had been diagnosed with a SUD. Blankestein et al. (2019) conducted a study that assessed posttreatment outcomes at 6 months, 12 months, and 18 months on children with intellectual disabilities and their engagement in delinquent behaviors. Blankestein et al. concluded that the success achieved at the end of treatment was not maintained posttreatment. Though treatment created a decline in rule-breaking behaviors in adolescents during treatment, this effect only lasted up to 18 months posttreatment. As the legal standard for recidivism ends at 3 years, no research had been conducted to evaluate the efficacy of the services being provided beyond 3 years. The purpose of this study was to determine how well an intervention program worked in preventing future delinquent behavior.

In 2020, there was a plunge in the prison population due to the COVID-19 pandemic (Harris, 2021). However, Harris (2021) reported that California state prisons held 33% more prisoners than they were designed to hold regardless of the drop in population. Moreover, it is known that many adult prisoners have a juvenile record, so a reduction in juvenile convictions could lead to a reduction in the prison population. Hockenberry and Puzzanchera (2020) provided a statistical review showing a 48% decline in juvenile cases. Nevertheless, overcrowding in adult prisons continues to be a problem.

This quantitative study was justified by the lack of previous research regarding the impact and long-term effectiveness of services provided within juvenile intervention programs. The findings of this study provide insight into the efficacy of such intervention programs related to the services that impact long-term postprogram delinquencies. This

chapter includes a discussion of the purpose of this study, the research question, and the interpretation of the findings. In this chapter, I also describe the study's limitations, provide recommendations for further research, and present implications for social change.

Interpretation of Findings

The participants in this study included individuals who were admitted into a juvenile dual-diagnosis drug treatment facility between 2009 and 2015. The participants were referred through the facility's Drug Court Program, transferred from a juvenile detention facility, or referred by their parent or guardian. The data included the length of time between treatment episodes from 2009 through 2019, providing the opportunity to evaluate beyond 3 years posttreatment. In addition, the data included the types of services rendered within the program, including outpatient treatment, probation, inpatient rehabilitation, rehabilitation mandated by the JDC, drug court, inpatient residential treatment, detox, crime prevention, wraparound, DCFS, and inpatient psychiatric services.

I addressed the research question using multiple linear regression analysis. The results of this study led me to reject the null hypothesis. The hypotheses addressed whether the type of service within the treatment program had a significant association correlated with the postprogram commission of delinquent behavior. The data analysis indicated that outcomes for eight of the programs proved significant in relation to predicting recidivism: outpatient, rehabilitation, drug court, residential, detox, crime prevention, wrapround, and inpatient psychiatric. Three of the programs showed outcomes predictive of nonrecidivism: probation, rehabilitation from JDC, and DCFS.

The ages of the male and female participants ranged from 12 to 18 years old at the time of admission into the intervention program. Out of the 266 participants, 52 began treatment when they were between 12 and 15 years of age, and 214 were between the ages of 16 and 18 years. In this study, I evaluated the records beyond 3 years within the same facility, unlike previous research. I was able to follow the same juvenile records within one facility over the span of 10 years in the study.

The results of this study indicated that postprogram juveniles could be associated with placement disruption. Placement disruption occurs when an individual exits a current placement for a negative reason (Sherman et al., 1998). For example, juveniles can leave treatment by no longer attending or participating, leaving the facility AMA, absenting themselves without official leave, being administratively discharged, or being transferred to receive higher level of care (i.e., hospitalization).

Eight of the 11 services proved significant in relation to predicting recidivism, and juveniles who received these services continued to engage in posttreatment delinquent behavior and had more returning episodes into treatment. Therefore, the outcomes of those services proved to have no meaningful impact in the reduction of recidivism. In contrast, those who were on probation and received rehabilitation services from JDC or DCFS, along with the eight other services, showed fewer returning episodes into treatment and longer periods between episodes. These three services showed outcomes predictive of nonrecidivism.

SCT contains a description of how external factors impact the length of time juveniles are taught, given their developmental ability to understand (Kemph-Leonard &

Morris, 2012). Services such as wraparound, outpatient, rehabilitation, and residential treatment include the participation of family and consideration of the home environment as relevant external factors. For example, in these services, juveniles learn what behaviors are either acceptable or unacceptable from their environment. If the parents or guardians of the juveniles are unwilling to make necessary changes and do not continue to reinforce the new behavioral strategies that juveniles have learned through intervention services, the likelihood of the juvenile continuing the newly learned behaviors diminishes. It must be noted that discontinuing the new behavioral strategies learned through intervention services has no major legal consequences for the parents, guardians, or juveniles involved. Juveniles who received rehabilitation services from JDC or DCFS continued with legal observations. The family unit were required to continue with the behavior modification strategies posttreatment if they wanted to fulfill the demands of the system.

According to SCT, juvenile delinquency occurs because of inadequate limitations within the home environment. Such limitations can include the unwillingness of the parent or guardian to set and maintain healthy boundaries, unhealthy communication, and living in neighborhoods with high crime rates. Juveniles who participated in services that were shown to have a meaningful effect on the prediction of nonrecidivism (i.e., probation, rehabilitation JDC, and DCFS) had a longer amount of time between episodes and fewer returning episodes in treatment. These services had restrictions in place, imposed consequences for continuing to engage in delinquent behaviors, and offered a longer duration of continued provisions.

Hogg and Cooper (2012) stated that social influence involves the opinions and attitudes of one person affecting the opinions and attitudes of another. Consequently, it is often the opinions and attitudes of the courts, DCFS case workers, and probation officers that impact the willingness of the juvenile to follow through with new behavioral strategies. When services such as probation, rehabilitation from the JDC, or an open DCFS case are present, the juvenile, along with the parent or guardian, must follow through with the legal requirements to obtain total autonomy from the state. Otherwise, the juvenile risks being incarcerated, the parents or guardian risk losing their rights, and the juvenile may be placed in the foster care system.

The outpatient program services included education related to relapse prevention, regulating emotions, addiction, anger management, creative expression, male and female processing, dialectical behavior therapy (DBT), healthy relationships, life skills, and seeking safety. Residential program services included independent study, living-in-balance group, overcoming obstacles group, recreational activities, prosocial activity group, anger management, addiction education, daily reflections, goal groups, leadership groups, motivational interviewing, counseling, and individual therapy. Wraparound services included reentry education support, health and wellness, and linkage to resources provided by the state. Probation, rehabilitation JDC, and DCFS were shown to have positive impact on reducing juvenile recidivism. This finding is not surprising, given that these three services hold more influence when compared to the consequences of the eight significant services.

The research analysis revealed a connection in the relationships between the services provided within an intervention program and postprogram delinquency. The findings showed a significance with eight of the 11 services provided, proving the relation towards predicting recidivism. The findings show that the time between episodes averaged a little over 1 year. Of the three programs with outcomes predictive of nonrecidivism, the one that held a meaningful effect on the reduction of postprogram delinquency was those whose families had an open case with DCFS. The distinction of this finding is that continuous legal involvement has consequences when families are not in compliance. Individuals with an open DCFS case are under investigation for the safety and care of the juveniles within that family unit (Los Angeles County Department of children and family services, 2019). These investigations require that the parents involved in such a case have to abide by the mandates of the court, such as supervised visits, home inspections, therapeutic interventions, and the follow through on these mandates. If such requirements are not met, the minors involved will be placed in a home that is considered to be a safer environment. Juveniles who are under juvenile probation are also required to adhere to the mandates by the court. If the juvenile does not abide by the court, the juvenile can be sent to a juvenile detention center.

In this research, 214 of the juvenile participants were between 16 and 18 years old at admission. Those juveniles who were unable to abstain from delinquent behaviors beyond 18 years of age were readmitted as adults into the adult treatment facility. At the age of 18, an individual is no longer a juvenile; therefore, when researchers are tracking juvenile delinquency as it relates to recidivism, juveniles who have aged out can no

longer be monitored statistically. The juveniles who age out of juvenile programs are labeled as adults, leading to an inaccurate report of statistical findings concerning juvenile delinquency. For instance, if a 16-year-old juvenile ages out at 18 and is arrested when 18 years and 9 months old, this individual is now an adult and would not be counted as a juvenile case of recidivism because they are 18 years old and is now considered an adult. This means that as a juvenile, they did not recidivate in delinquent behaviors, and thus represented a misleading positive statistical outcome. After looking at the ages of the participants and the time between episodes of treatment, I determined that many of the participants aged out of the program at the juvenile level; therefore, the ability to measure beyond 3 years within the justice system was no longer available.

Miller and Vuolo (2018), Tan and Fajaro (2017), Nissen and Pierce (2011), and Wilson and Hoge (2012) all made conclusions about outcomes of success and reduction in delinquent behaviors without providing the longevity of the outcome or services. The continued increase in numbers and overcrowding in adult jails demonstrate how the services provided on the juvenile level are not effective long term.

Limitations of the Study

This research was limited to a sample drawn from one organization in Southern California, subsequently limiting the generalizability of the results to a broader population. The research data were confined to one standard by treating all participants in the exact same way. I tracked the admission of juveniles up through the age of 18 years old. There was no tracking of juveniles in the study whose initial admission date into the intervention program occurred after 19 years or older.

The sample was drawn from one juvenile SUD intervention treatment center in Southern California and did not adequately represent all juvenile intervention programs across the United States. The juveniles in this study were from a juvenile substance use treatment facility in Southern California in which Medi-Cal, private insurance, court agencies, and private payments were all funding sources. The population of one individual facility within one state is not a complete representation of the entire juvenile population statewide or nationwide. According to the juvenile probation initiatives in California, there are 193 intervention programs in California in over 56 counties (Turner & Fain, 2005). The Council on Criminal Justice and Behavioral Health (2020) reported that there are 35,000 juveniles under supervised probation. The 266 participants in this study equate to less than 1% of the juvenile population in California.

The noninclusion of several variables was a limitation of this study. These variables included race, drug of choice, number of substances used, mental health diagnosis, developmental disabilities, economic status, level of educational training of the staff who implement the services, and the services' curriculum. These variables were not included in this study due to their unavailability in the accessible data. However, analysis of these variables would provide more background on the participants and the facilitation of services within the program to determine any influence of these variables on outcomes. For instance, Blanketstein et al. (2019) stated that SUDs, developmental disabilities, and mental health disorders are often comorbid diseases. Individuals with mental health disorders will often self-medicate instead of seeking out treatment and obtaining a

prescription as needed (Boughner & Frewen, 2016). Further research relating to these specifics is needed.

Potential errors in data collection within this study included the possibility of human error while clinical staff obtained patient information and transferred this information to the data sheet that was provided to me. Errors may include bias and the error of pure chance. Other errors of validity could include the documentation provided by employees within the organization.

Recommendations

The current study broadened and expanded the understanding of the impact of services provided within juvenile intervention programs, it is necessary for additional research in this area to be conducted. I recommend further studies be completed to measure service impacts and longevity outcomes moving beyond the 3-year margin on a national level. The use of qualitative studies would include individual perspectives for specific curricula of the services, surveys from juveniles, and the families of the juvenile, about the services they received or continued to receive posttreatment. A combination of both quantitative and qualitative data would allow the opportunity to research more variables of juvenile intervention and provide an evaluation of the curriculum and educational backgrounds of individuals implementing the services. Statistical findings of juvenile success outcomes and the increasing overcrowding in adult jails seem indicative, given the discrepancy in the current logic underpinning juvenile intervention programs. For juveniles receiving less prosecution attention in the system, up until they reach 18 years of age, additional research is recommended. Ultimately, if juvenile intervention

programs are being recognized for long-term efficacy, then adult jails should not be overcrowded.

This study provided a foundation for future juvenile intervention programs, more research is necessary to deliver an effective impact on social change. For example, additional research on a county level would create an opportunity to strategize for more effective treatment services. If more effective treatment services can be established to reduce long-term juvenile delinquency, then a reduction of overcrowding in adult facilities can begin to be established. Correspondingly, further inquiry into the curriculums of services and required training of staff who facilitate services would contribute further clarification to future studies.

Other juvenile intervention programs that focus outside the realms of alcohol and substance use disorders would also benefit from clinical research. Further research into juvenile detention facilities, wraparound services, and group homes would add to the library of juvenile intervention research. Further research would increase the development of social change within local communities.

Implications

This research impacts social change by providing new information for professionals working with juveniles to prevent future delinquency and providing support needed to aid juveniles. This research suggests that future studies are needed to assess and influence the development of more effective outcomes in preventing juvenile delinquency.

Increasing the efficacy of juvenile intervention programs and reducing post program delinquency may help decrease crime rates and ultimately the overcrowding in adult prisons. The implications of this study provided a more accurate understanding of how current standards of services within juvenile intervention programs affect subsequent delinquency.

This study provided the opportunity to develop a foundational understanding of the relationship between juvenile delinquency and adulthood behavior. Future research should attempt to gain access to juveniles earlier within the legal justice system in order to follow the same individuals into adulthood. This type of study could provide more detail regarding continued delinquent behaviors and a greater accuracy of recidivism rates.

Conclusion

This study focused on a sample of 266 juveniles receiving intervention treatment for juvenile delinquency. The research utilized preexisting data from a juvenile substance use facility in Southern California. The results of the study provided a perspective of the significance on program outcomes for juvenile postprogram delinquency. The findings connected services rendered by the facility to the reduction outcomes of postprogram delinquency.

This research illuminated the discrepancy between the decrease of juvenile cases and recidivism and the continued overcrowding in adult jail and prison facilities. This research was able to follow individuals who were admitted as a juveniles on into adulthood. I discovered that out of 266 participants, 214 were admitted into the program

between the ages of 16 and 18. This means 80% of the juveniles within this study would have aged out and been excluded from a statistical analysis of juvenile recidivism. More clarification is provided as to why overcrowding within the adult facilities continues to increase while juvenile recidivism shows reduction.

This research determined that eight of the 11 services provided proved to be less effective towards the reduction of recidivism, and only three of the 11 services provided were effective towards the reduction of recidivism. This proves the importance of the types of services being provided within juvenile intervention programs. The research showed that the services with legal consequence placed more emphasis on the importance of following through with what is necessary to deter future delinquent behaviors. The research proved that when parents and guardians of these juveniles are required to participate and engage within the treatment modality, the likelihood of recidivism is decreased. This finding substantiates the necessity for more research to explore juvenile delinquency.

References

- Alston, R. J., Harley, D., & Lenhoff, K. (1995). Hirschi's social control theory: A sociological perspective on drug abuse among persons with disabilities. *The Journal of Rehabilitation*. http://people.uvawise.edu/ pww8y/Supplement/-theoristsSup/SocControlTh/HirSocConThHiBEnc.htm
- Azad, A., & Ginner Hau, H. (2018). Adolescent females with limited delinquency At risk of school failure. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *95*, 384–396. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.childyouth.2018.11.015
- Bacharach, A. J. (2012, April). *AOC briefing*. California Courts Judicial Branch. http://www.courts.ca.gov/documents/AOC_Briefing-Defining_Recidivism--Web_Version.pdf
- Bartol, Curt R., & Bartol, A. M. (2011). *Criminal behavior: A psychological approach*.

 Pearson Education Inc.
- Belciug, C., Franklin, C., Bolton, K. W., Jordan, C., & Lehmann, P. (2016). Effects of goal commitment and solution building on the completion rates for a juvenile diversion program. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 43(7), 923-936.
 https://doi.org/10.1177/0093854815626753
- Blankestein, A., Lange, A., Rijken, R., Scholte, R., Moonen, X., & Didden, R. (2020).

 Brief report: Follow-up outcomes of multisystemic therapy for adolescents with an intellectual disability and the relation with parental intellectual disability. *Journal of Applied Research in Intellectual Disabilities*, 33(3), 618–624. https://doi.org/10.1111/jar.12691

- Bogestad, A. J., Kettler, R. J., & Hagan, M. P. (2010). Evaluation of a cognitive intervention program for juvenile offenders. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, *54*(4), 552-565. https://doi.org/10.1177/0306624X09337211
- Boughner, E., & Frewen, P. (2016). Gender differences in perceived causal relationships between trauma-related symptoms and substance use disorders in online and outpatient samples. *Traumatology*, 22(4), 288-298.

 https://doi.org/10.1037/trm0000100
- Watt, B., Howells, K., & Delfabbro, P. (2004). Juvenile recidivism: Criminal propensity, social control and social learning theories. *Psychiatry, Psychology and Law,* 11(1), 141-153. https://doi.org/10.1375/pplt.2004.11.1.141
- Burns, B. J., Howell, J. C., Wiig, J. K., Augimeri, L. K., Welsh, B. C., Loeber, R., & Petechuck, D. (2003, March). *US department of justice, office of justice programs, office of juvenile justice and delinquency prevention. Child delinquency bulletin series: Treatment, services, and intervention programs for child delinquents.*

 $\frac{https://pdfs.semanticscholar.org/24e1/796e0c297dc3e8755cb96496828ba84149af.}{pdf}$

California Legislative Information. (2017a). *Penal Code 290, Chapter 5.5*.

http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displayText.xhtml?chapter=5.5.&part=1.&lawCode=PEN&title=9

California Legislative Information. Welfare and Institutions Code. (2017b). *Penal Code* 675-714 welfare and institutions code.

http://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displaySection.xhtml?sectionNum=7 07.&lawCode=WIC

Center for Public Safety Initiatives. (2015). *Measuring recidivism: Definitions, errors,* and data sources. Working paper #2015-03.

https://www.rit.edu/cla/criminaljustice/sites/rit.edu.cla.criminaljustice/files/image s/2015-03%20-%20Measuring%20Recidivism%20-

%20Definitions,%20Errors,%20and%20Data%20Sources.pdf

Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice. (2013). Farrel lawsuit timeline.

http://www.cjcj.org/uploads/cjcj/documents/farrell_litigation_timeline_2015.pdf

Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice. (2017a). Juvenile justice history.

http://www.cjcj.org/education1/juvenile-justice-history.html

Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice. (2017b). Juvenile corrections reform in California. http://www.cjcj.org/Education1/California-s-Farrell-Litigation.html

Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. (2014). The Pennsylvania juvenile justice recidivism report: Juvenile cases closed in 2007, 2008, 2009 or 2010.

http://www.jcjc.pa.gov/Publications/Documents/Recidivism/Pennsylvania%20Recidivism%20Report Juveniles%20with%20Cases%20Closed%20in%202007-2010.pdf

Community Service Program. (2018). *Juvenile diversion services*. https://www.cspinc.org/Juvenile%20Diversion%20Services

- Council of State Governments Justice Center. (2014a). *Reducing Recidivism: States deliver results*. https://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/06/ReducingRecidivism StatesDeliverResults.pdf
- Council of State Governments Justice Center. (2014b). *Measuring and using juvenile*recidivism data to inform policy, practice and resource allocation.

 http://csgjusticecenter.org/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/Measuring-and-Using-Juvenile-Recidivism-Data-to-Inform-Policy-Practice-and-Resource-Allocation.pdf
- de Vries, S. A., Hoeve, M., Assink, M., Stams, G. M., & Asscher, J. J. (2015).

 Practitioner review: Effective ingredients of prevention programs for youth as risk of persistent juvenile delinquency-Recommendations for clinical practice. *Journal of Child Psychology and Psychiatry*, 56(2), 108-121.

 https://doi.org/10.1111/jcpp.12320
- Downs, W. R., Robertson, J. F., & Harrison, L. R. (1997). Control theory, labeling theory, and the delivery of services for drug abuse to adolescents. *Adolescence*, 32(125), 1–24.
- Enwedo, A., Preston, J., & Cole, C. (2015). The public health nurse and the wraparound program. *Advancing Inland Health*, 2(2), 3-4.

 http://www.rivcoph.org/Portals/0/AIH/0202.pdf
- Esbensen, F., Peterson, D., Taylor, T. J., Freng, A., Osgood, D., Wayne, C., Dena C., & Matsuda, K. N. (2011). Evaluation and evolution of the gang resistance education

- and training (GREAT) program. *Journal of School Violence*. (p 53-70) https://doi.org/10.1080/15388220.2010.519374
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Buchner, A., & Lang, A.-G. (2009). Statistical power analyses using G*Power 3.1: Tests for correlation and regression analyses. *Behavior Research Methods*, 41, 1149-1160.
- Fergusson, D., Swain-Campbell, N., & Horwood, J. (2004). How does childhood economic disadvantage lead to crime? *Journal of Child Psychology*, (p 956-966)
- Findlaw.com. (2017). *California codes, welfare and institutions code WIC 707*. http://codes.findlaw.com/ca/welfare-and-institutions-code/wic-sect-707.html
- Findlaw.com. (2019). *Juvenile delinquents*. https://www.findlaw.com/criminal/juvenile-justice/juvenile-delinquents.html
- Fiske, S. T. (2012). *Social beings: Core motives in social psychology* (2nd ed.). Laureate Education Inc.
- Flash, K. (2003). Treatment strategies of juvenile delinquency: Alternative solutions. *Child and Adolescent Social Work Journal* 20(6), 509-527)
- Florsheim, P., Behling, S., South, M., Fowles, T. R., & De Witt, John (2004). Does the youth corrections system work? Tracking the effectiveness of Intervention efforts with delinquent boys in state custody. *Psychological Services* Vol 1, No. 2, 126-139.
- Frankfort-Nachmias, C. & Nachmias, (2008). Research methods in the social sciences, (7th Ed.). Worth Publishers

- Greacan Associates, LLC. (2006). Developing effective practices in juvenile delinquency caseflow Management.
 - http://www.courts.ca.gov/documents/DevelopingEffective--JDCM.pdf
- Greenwood, P & Turner, S (2009). An overview of prevention and intervention programs for juvenile offenders. *Victims & Offenders* 4, 365-374. https://doi.org/10.1080/15564880903227438
- Harris, H. (2021, March 2). California's prison population drops sharply, but overcrowding still threatens prisoner health. Public Policy Institute of California. https://www.ppic.org/blog/californias-prison-population-drops-sharply-but-overcrowding-still-threatens-prisoner-health/#:~:text=California's%20Prison%20Population%20Drops%20Sharply%2C%20but%20Overcrowding%20Still%20Threatens%20Prisoner%20Health,-Heather%20Harris&text=During%202020%2C%20the%20prison%20population, to%20hold%2C%20at%20122%2C000%20people
- Harris, K. (2014, October 16). Attorney general kamala d. harris releases proposed statewide definition of recidivism. August 10, 2016, from State of California Department of Justice Office of the Attorney General, https://oag.ca.gov/news/press-releases/attorney-general-kamala-d-harris-releases-proposed-statewide-definition
- Hay, C., Meldrum, R., Forrest, W., & Ciaravolo, E. (2010). Stability and change in risk seeking: Investigating the effects of an intervention program. *Youth Violence and Juvenile Justice*, 8(2), 91-106. doi:10.1177/1541204009349398

- Heimer, K., & Matsueda, R. L. (1994). Role-taking, role commitment, and delinquency:

 A theory of differential social control. American Sociological Review, 59(3),
 365–390.
- Hockenberry, S., and Puzzanchera, C. (2020). *Juvenile court statistics 2018*. Pittsburgh, PA: National Center for Juvenile Justice. chrome-extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/viewer.html?pdfurl=https%3A%2 F%2Fojjdp.ojp.gov%2Fsites%2Fg%2Ffiles%2Fxyckuh176%2Ffiles%2Fmedia% 2Fdocument%2Fjuvenile-court-statistics-2018.pdf&clen=2490043&chunk=true
- Hoffmann, J. P. (2003). A contextual analysis of differential association, social control, and strain theories of Delinquency. Social Forces, 81(3), 753–785. https://doi-org.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1353/sof.2003.0034
- Hogg, M. A, & Cooper J. (2012). The sage handbook of social psychology: concise student edition. In Robin Martin & Miles Hewstone (Eds.), Social –influence processes of controland change: conformity, obedience to authority, and innovation. student ed., 312-332. SAGE Publications
- Hunt, E., Peters, R. H., & Kremling, J. (2015). Behavioral health treatment history among persons in the justice system: Findings from the arrestee drug abuse monitoring II program. *Psychiatric Rehabilitation Journal* 38(1) 7-15. doi: 10.1037/prj0000132
- Katsiyannis, A., Zhang, D., Barrett, D. E., & Flaska T. (2004). Background and psychological variables associated with recidivism among adolescent males: A 3-year investigation. *Journal of Emotional and Behavioral Disorders* 12, 23-29.

- Kempf-Leonard, K. & Morris, N. A. (2012). *Social control theory*.

 http://www.oxfordbibliographies.com/view/document/obo-9780195396607/obo-9780195396607-0091.xml. doi:10.1093/OBO/9780195396607-0091
- Knight, D. K., Belenko, S., Wiley, T., Robertson, A. A., Arrigona, N., Dennis, M.,
 Bartkowski, J. P., McReynolds, L. S., Becan, J. E., Knudsen, H. K., Wasserman,
 G. A., Rose, E., DiClemente, R., & Leukefeld, C. (2016). Juvenile JusticeTranslational Research on Interventions for Adolescents in the Legal System (JJ-TRIALS): A cluster randomized trial targeting system-wide improvement in substance use services. *Implementation Science: IS*, 11, 57. https://doiorg.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/10.1186/s13012-016-0423-5
- Little, W. (2018). Introduction to sociology, 2nd Canadian Edition. *Deviance, crime and social control*.(2nd ed., ch. 7).

 https://opentextbc.ca/introductiontosociology2ndedition/chapter/chapter-7-deviance-crime-and-social-control/
- Lipsey, M. W., Wilson, D. B., & Cothern, L. (April, 2000). US Department of justice, office of justice programs, office of juvenile justice and delinquency prevention:

 Effective intervention for serious juvenile offenders. NJC 181201
- Loeber, R., Farrington, D. P., & Petechuk, D. (2013). National criminal justice reference service. Bulletin 1: From juvenile delinquency to young adult offending (Study group on the transitions between juvenile delinquency and adult crime).

 https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/242931.pdf

- Los Angeles County Department of Children and Family Services (2019). *Who we are*.

 Retrieved by https://dcfs.lacounty.gov/about/who-we-are/#:~:text=DCFS%20

 operates%20with%20three%20main,to%20help%20their%20children%20thrive.
- Lynch, J. P., & Sabol, W. J. (2000). *Policies, process, and decisions of the criminal justice system: Prison use and social control.* 3, 7-43.
- Lynch, L. E., Mason K. V., and Listenbee, R.L. (2016). Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention: *Drug treatment court guidelines*. NJC 250368. chrome-extension://efaidnbmnnnibpcajpcglclefindmkaj/https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/x yckuh176/files/pubs/250368.pdf
- Macallair, D., Males, M., & Mc Cracken, C. (2009). Center on juvenile and criminal justice. Closing California's division of juvenile facilities: An analysis of county institutional capacity.
 - $http://www.cjcj.org/uploads/cjcj/documents/closing_californias_djf_2009.pdf$
- Males, M. (2019, May 31). As California youth crime plummets, need for innovative reengagement strategies rises. *Juvenile justice information exchange*.

 Https://jjie.org/2019/05/31/as-california-youth-crime-plummets-need-for-innovative-re-engagement-strategies-rises/
- Mason, W. A., Brown, E. C., Fleming, C. B., & Haggerty, K. P. (2015). Growth redefined in terms of preventing drug use and delinquency. In L. M. Scheier (Ed.), *Handbook of adolescent drug use prevention: Research, intervention strategies, and practice.* (pp. 479–497). American Psychological Association.

- May, J., Osmond, K., & Billick, S. (2014). Juvenile delinquency treatment and prevention: A literature review. *The Psychiatric Quarterly*, 85(3), 295–301.
- McGlynn, A. H., Hahn, P., & Hagan, M. P. (2013). The effect of a cognitive treatment program for male and female juvenile offenders. *International Journal of Offender Therapy and Comparative Criminology*, 57 (9), 1107-1119. doi:10.1177/0306624X12463341
- Medicare payment and reimbursement (2019). Medical billing: *Patient discharge status* code list and definition. Retrieved by https://medicarepaymentandreimbursement. com/2019/12/patient-discharge-status-code-list-and.html
- Miller, T., & Vuolo, M. (2018). Examining the antiascetic hypothesis through social control theory: Delinquency, religion, and reciprocation across the early life course. *Crime & Delinquency*, *64*(11), 1458–1488.

 https://doi/10.1177/0011128717750393
- Mills, J. & Bogenschneider, K. (2001). Can communities assess support for preventing adolescent alcohol and other drug use? Reliability and validity of a community assessment inventory. *Family Relations* 50 (4), 355-375.
- Molidor, C. E., Nissen, L. B., & Watkins, T. R. (2002). The development of theory and treatment with substance abusing female juvenile offenders. *Child & Adolescent Social Work Journal*, 19(3), 209–225.
- Multisystemic Therapy Services. (2017). Breaking the cycle of criminal behavior by keeping teens at home, in school and out of trouble. *Multisystemic Therapy*. http://mstservices.com/what-is-mst/what-is-mst

- n.a. (2017). Merriam Webster. *Recidivism defined*. https://www.merriam-webster.com/dictionary/recidivism
- National Conference of State Legislature. (2018). *Delinquency prevention & intervention*. http://www.ncsl.org/documents/cj/jjguidebook-delinquency.pdf
- National Council on Crime and Delinquency. (2015). A profile of youth in the los angeles county delinquency prevention pilot.

 https://www.evidentchange.org/sites/default/files/publication_pdf/la_dpp_evaluati
- National Criminal Justice Reference Service. (1999). *Diverson programs overview*. https://www.ncjrs.gov/html/ojjdp/9909-3/div.html

on report.pdf

- National Institute of Justice. (February, 2014). *Program profile: California's repeat offender prevention program (ROPP)*.

 https://www.crimesolutions.gov/ProgramDetails.aspx?ID=350
- National Criminal Justice Reference Service, Office of Justice Programs, Bureau of Justice Assistance, Bureau of Justice Statistics, National Institute of Justice, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention, Office for Victims of Crime & SMART (2018). Risk Assessment and behavioral health screening (RABS) project final technical report. (Document 251912, July 2018). https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/ojjdp/grants/251912.pdf
- National Institute of Justice. (2014). From juvenile delinquency to young adult offending. https://www.nij.gov/topics/crime/Pages/delinquency-to-adult-offending.aspx

- National Research Council and Institute of Medicine. (2001). *Juvenile Crime, Juvenile Justice*. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/9747.
- Newburn, T. (1998). Young offenders, drugs and prevention. *Drugs: Education, Prevention & Policy*, 5(3), 233–243. https://doi/10.3109/09687639809034085
- Nissen, L. B., & Pearce, J. (2011). Exploring the implementation of justice-based alcohol and drug intervention strategies with juvenile offenders: Reclaiming futures, enhanced adolescent substance abuse treatment, and juvenile drug courts.

 *Children and Youth Services Review, 33(Suppl 1), S60–S65. https://doi/10.1016

 /j.childyouth.2011.06.014
- Office of the Surgeon General. (U.S.) (2001). National center for injury prevention and control (U.S.); National institute of mental health (U.S.); Center for mental health services (U.S.). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK44295/
- Orange County Grand Jury. (2014). *Juvenile offenders and recidivism: Orange county solutions*. http://www.ocgrandjury.org/pdfs/2013_2014_ GJreport/Recidivism-2014-5-28.pdf
- Peterson, B. E., Lee, D., Henninger, A. M., & Cubellis, M. A. (2016). Social bonds, juvenile delinquency, and Korean adolescents: Intra- and inter-individual implications of Hirschi's social bonds theory using panel data. *Crime & Delinquency*, 62(10), 1337–1363. https://doi.1177/0011128714542505
- Puzzancherra, C. (2013, December). *Juvenile offenders and victims*: National report series. *Juvenile Arrests 2010*. https://www.ojjdp.gov/pubs/242770.pdf

- Ritakallio, M., Kaltiala-Heino, R., Kivivouri, J., Luukkaala, T., & Rimpela, M. (2006).

 Delinquency and the profile of offences among depressed and non-depressed adolescents. Https://doi: 10.1002/cbm
- San Bernardino County Sheriff's Department. (n.d.). *Juvenile intervention program*(JIP). http://cms.sbcounty.gov/sheriff/Divisions/PublicAffairs

 /JuvenileInterventionProgram.aspx
- Sherman, L. W., Gottfredson, D. C., MacKenzie, D. L., Eck, J., Reuter, P., & Bushway, S. D. (1998). *U.S. Department of justice, office of justice programs, national institute of juvenile programs*. National institute of justice research in brief:

 Preventing crime: what works, what doesn't, what's promising?

 https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles/171676.pdf
- Spruit, A., Hoffenaar, P., van der Put, C., van Vugt, E., & Stams, G. J. (2018). The effect of a sport-based intervention to prevent juvenile delinquency in at-risk adolescents. *Children and Youth Services Review*, *94*, 689–698. https://doi10.1016/j.childyouth.2018.09.013
- State of California Department of Justice. (2018). *Department of justice definition of recidivism*. https://oag.ca.gov/dap/evaluation/recidivism
- State of California Department of Justice. (2020). *Recidivism in california*.

 https://oag.ca.gov/dap/evaluation/recidivism#:~:text=Recidivism%3A%20An%20
 arrest%20resulting%20in,for%20a%20previous%20criminal%20conviction
- Tan, J., & Fajaro, M. (2017). London journal of primary care. Efficacy of multisystemic therapy in youths aged 10-17 with severe antisocial behavior and emotional

- disorders: Systematic review. *Department of child and adolescent psychology*, 9(6) 95-103. doi: 10.1080/17571472.2017.1362713
- Tarzana Treatment Centers. (2014). Who we are: Our history. https://www.tarzanatc.org/who-we-are/our-history/
- Tatar, J. R., & Jones, M (2016). State of wisconsin department of corrections.

 Performance Measurement Series Recidivism after Release from Prison.

 https://docs.legis.wisconsin.gov/misc/lc/study/2016/1495/040_

 recidivism_after_release_from_prison_august_2016_september_13_2016_10_00_

 a_m_room_412_east_state_capitol_hosted_by_the_department_of_corrections/re

 cid_report
- Taylor, J., Kemper, T. S., Loney, B. R., & Kistner, J. A. (2009). Recidivism in subgroups and severe male juvenile offenders. *Psychology Crime & Law*, *15*(5), 395-408. doi: 10.1080/10683160802275805
- Thomas, J. M., Thomas, S. A., Burgason, K. A., & Wichinsky, L. C. (2014). Early contact with the criminal justice system and intellectual functioning as risk factors for violent and chronic adult offending. *Western Criminology Review* 15(1), 34-50. http://wcr.sonoma.edu/v15n1/Thomas.pdf.
- Tiano, S. (2017, November). In California, data show a widening of racial gap as juvenile incarceration has declined. *The Chronicle of Social Change, Children and youth,*Front and Center. https://chronicleofsocialchange.org/analysis/california-data-shows-racial-gap-widened-juvenile-incarceration-declined

- U.S. Department of Justice Bureau of Justice Statistics. (1988). Criminal justice information policy: Juvenile records and record keeping systems.
 https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/jrrks.pdf
- U.S. Department of Justice Office of Justice Programs, Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention (2010). *Juvenile justice bulletin: Gang prevention: An overview of research and programs.* (NCJ Publication No. 231116). http://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED518416.pdf
- Vappie-Aydin, R. (2007). Reducing the rate of recidivism for first-time juvenile offenders with the parent monitoring program, PMP: A family counseling intervention program (Doctoral dissertation, University of New Orleans).

 http://scholarworks.uno.edu/
- Ward, J. T., McConaghy, M., & Bennett, J. Z. (2018). Differential applicability of criminological theories to individuals? The case of social learning vis-à-vis social control. *Crime & Delinquency*, 64(4), 510–541. https://doi/10.1177/0011128717707716
- Wilson, H. A., & Hoge, R. D. (2012). The effect of youth diversion programs on recidivism: A meta-analytic view. *Criminal Justice and Behavior*, 40, 497-518. https://doi.org10.1177/0093854812451089
- Wisconsin Department of Corrections (n.d.) *Recidivism and reincarceration*.

 https://doc.wi.gov/Pages/DataResearch/RecidivismReincarceration.aspx

- Young, D. W., Dembo, R., & Henderson, C. E. (2007). A national survey of substance abuse treatment for juvenile offenders. *Journal of Substance Abuse Treatment*, 32(3), 255–266. doi:10.1016/j.jsat.2006.12.018
- Youth.gov. (n.d.). *Points of intervention*. https://youth.gov/youth-topics/juvenile-justice/points-intervention#diversion
- Yu, E. (2014). *Juvenile recidivism measurement inconsistent across states*.

 http://jjie.org/2014/06/13/juvenile-recidivism-measurement-inconsistent-across-states/